

Global Environment Facility

GEF/ME/C.25/5 May 6, 2005

GEF Council Meeting June 3–8, 2005

REVIEW OF THE GEF OPERATIONAL PROGRAM 12: INTEGRATED ECOSYSTEM MANAGEMENT

Recommended Council Decision

The Council, having reviewed the *GEF Office of Monitoring and Evaluation Review of the GEF Operational Program 12: Integrated Ecosystems Management* (document GEF/ME/C.25/5), requests the OPS3 team to take it into consideration when preparing their final report. The Council also requests the GEF Office of Monitoring and Evaluation to report on follow-up actions taken to implement the management response in June 2006, taking into account the decision of the Council on the management response.

Global Environmental Facility Office of Monitoring and Evaluation

GEF INTEGRATED ECOSYSTEM MANAGEMENT PROGRAM STUDY

APRIL 2005

Study Team

Myles Fisher, International Center for Tropical Agriculture Sam Fujisaka, International Center for Tropical Agriculture Andrew Jarvis, International Center for Tropical Agriculture Aaron Zazueta, GEF Office of Monitoring and Evaluation

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Executive Summaryii
I. Introduction
II. Findings
2.1 Quality of Entry
2.2 Integration: Multifocality, Synergy, and Related Issues
2.3 Two Key Considerations in OP12 Projects
2.4 A Quick Review of Selected Lessons Learned and Respective Recommendations 17
III. Marrie a OD12 and the OD System Formund
11. Moving OP12 and the OP System Forward
5.1 Maintain the status quo
5.2 Eliliate OF12
5.5 Continue OP12 with Strategic and Implementation Improvements/Greater GEF
2 4 Destructure the OD System
5.4 Restructure the OP System 22
IV. Conclusions
References
Appendices
IA. List of OP12 Projects
IB. Evaluation Scores
II. Responses to the Terms of Reference
III. List of Interviewees
IV. Sources Consulted64
V. Terms of Reference

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

1. This study had two main objectives: (1) to assess the consistency of the projects in the OP12 (Operational Program 12, Integrated Ecosystem Management [IEM]) portfolio and (2) to glean lessons from the OP12 experience to promote more effective integration among Global Environment Facility (GEF) activities. As most of the projects have been approved only recently, the study relied on the review of the 38 project documents in the OP12 portfolio and interviews with staff of the Implementing Agencies and the GEF Secretariat. Rather than project performance per se, the review thus assessed quality of entry—i.e., issues related to project preparation and design.

2. The review found that, overall, project documents did a good job in addressing processrelated issues such as partnership arrangements, country-drivenness, stakeholder participation, and the identification of procedures for cross-sectoral management. Projects did not score as well, however, on technical factors that are important to potential success. Such factors include sound initial diagnosis of problems and assessment of potential solutions, accurate establishment of baselines, appropriate scientific and technical approaches to problem solution, monitoring of change or impact, and mechanisms to learn from experiences and adapt accordingly. Very few projects convincingly presented potential synergies among focal areas—an important criterion for success of OP12 projects.

- 3. Two important considerations require more attention during project preparation:
 - "Win-wins" versus trade-offs must be assessed carefully in terms of working to achieve (a) development and/or poverty alleviation while maintaining or increasing global environmental goods and services, and (b) synergies (a more positive form of win-win) between or among focal areas.
 - (ii) In some projects, synergies may be questionable to the point that the risk of "double jeopardy" arises in having to establish baselines and achieve and measure separate but synergistic impacts. That is, it may be that holding projects responsible for multifocal outcomes could be beyond project capabilities and budgets.

4. In addition to the issues related to project preparation, other considerations contribute to potential failure to achieve the desired impacts of multifocal, synergistic integration. These include lack of strategic guidance of the operational program and unclear guidelines for designing and achieving successful IEM projects. The report presents some options for addressing this problem within the context of the current OP system. More drastic changes may also be considered, including a broader scale rethink of integrative approaches in the GEF and restructuring of the OPs. The review concludes that OP12 is useful for the GEF, but will require more careful strategic prioritizing, improved quality of entry, and improved methods for monitoring and learning from IEM approaches.

5. Several key factors need to be considered as the GEF moves forward to integration:

- Clarification and consensus regarding terms are needed.
- The GEF and its partners must continually identify, synthesize, and build on lessons learned.

- The conditions under which integration is necessary must be defined. All activities and projects do not need to be integrated. Those in the OP12 portfolio that should be integrated should be judiciously selected.
- Special attention must be given to technical rigor, avoiding overly ambitious objectives, and the balance between global environmental benefits and local benefits.

I. INTRODUCTION

6. The Office of Monitoring and Evaluation of the Global Environmental Facility (GEF) contracted with a team of consultants from the International Center for Tropical Agriculture to evaluate OP12, its Integrated Ecosystem Management (IEM) operational program (OP). Given that OP12 has been an experiment in integration for the GEF, the overall question addressed was: *What lessons can be gleaned from the OP12 experience to promote more effective integration among GEF activities?* The evaluation is based on the OP12 basic program document, the ample documentation corresponding to each of the 38 projects and 6 project development facility block B proposals (PDF-Bs) currently in the OP12 portfolio, and relevant information regarding similar OPs. The team interviewed members of the GEF Secretariat (GEFSec) in Washington, D.C., and representatives of the Implementing Agencies (IAs) listed below. To do full justice to this project, the team would have preferred to have had an opportunity to visit selected projects in the field, but such an option was not included in the contract.

7. The review includes: (a) this narrative; (b) evaluation scores for each OP12 full project, medium-sized project, and PDF-B proposal based on the Terms of Reference (TOR) queries (appendix IB); and (c) responses to the direct queries in the contracted TOR (appendix II).

1.1 GEF Operational Strategy

8. The GEF Operational Strategy was established in 1995 and reflects international consensus that global efforts toward environmentally sustainable development should feature integrated management of natural resources—including energy—and enhancement of cooperation and synergies, with an emphasis on the regional level. The multifocal OP9 recognizes the need to integrate land use and biodiversity considerations in the design of water protection and rehabilitation actions. OP10 (Contaminant-Based Program) recognizes that freshwater basins, coastal areas, and seas constitute an environmental continuum. OP12 was a further step, albeit not an orderly conscious progression, toward multifocal integration.

9. OP12 was initially conceived in 1999 as an operational program on carbon sequestration, but a year later was given its current title to reflect an integrated and multifocal approach to the management of natural systems (documents explaining the change were not encountered). GEF focal areas now correspond to the desired global environmental benefits (GEBs) of biological diversity, conservation and sustainable use, climate change mitigation and adaptation, protection of international waters, reduction of persistent organic pollutants, and reversal of land degradation. OP12 projects are intended to be *multifocal*, dealing with two or more focal areas; and *synergistic*, where achievement of benefits in one focal area leads to increased benefits in another. Some of the most salient points guiding the evaluation were provided by the base OP12 document (especially paragraphs 5, 6, 11, and 12).

1.2 Methods

10. To understand the OPs as a whole and to facilitate comparison across the OPs, the evaluation drew on basic documents and selected projects of OPs 1–4 (biodiversity: arid and semi-arid; coastal, marine, and freshwater; forest; and mountain ecosystems), OP9 (integrated land and water), OP13 (conservation and sustainable use of biological diversity important to agriculture), and OP15 (land degradation).

11. The review team evaluated each of the 38 approved medium-sized and full projects and six PDF-B proposals according to questions provided in the TOR (appendix V) and associated evaluation criteria. The few available project implementation reviews were also examined; but these dealt largely with financial rather than technical and impact-related issues. For TOR questions related to quality (e.g., baselines), team reviewers scored each subquestion on a scale of 0–5, assessed as follows:

- 0: highly unsatisfactory
- 1: unsatisfactory
- 2: moderately unsatisfactory
- 3: moderately satisfactory
- 4: satisfactory
- 5: highly satisfactory.

12. For questions that required subjective judgments as to the likelihood of success (e.g., global benefits), reviewers used a different set of descriptive criteria, also on a 0-5 scale:

- 0: none claimed or highly unlikely
- 1: unlikely
- 2: moderately unlikely
- 3: moderately likely
- 4: likely
- 5: highly likely.

13. Where the response was a simple yes or no, scores were valued at 5 or 0, respectively. A score of 2 was allocated to the response "broadly," which was often given in answer to queries such as "Are projects under OP12 consistent with OP12 selection criteria?"

14. As stated above, the team interviewed members of the GEFSec and representatives of the IAs from the World Bank (WB), the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP, in New York City), the United Nations Environmental Programme (UNEP, by teleconference from Nairobi), and the Asian Development Bank (ADB, by teleconference from Manila). Respondents and their affiliations are listed in appendix III.

15. The team reviewed a wealth of documents (listed in appendix IV).

II. FINDINGS

16. Findings were straightforward. Integration and synergies are desirable but extremely difficult to achieve. In OP12, these difficulties are exacerbated by inadequate project quality of entry—i.e., issues related to project preparation and design—in terms of their scientific/technical components, lack of strategic and operational guidance provided by the GEF, and—possibly—the organization of the OPs as a whole. As a result, this document is structured along the following lines. First, the direct findings include:

- Quality of entry: many strengths but technical weaknesses
- Integration: multifocality, synergies, and related issues.

17. Based on the above, the review offers thoughts for discussion regarding:

- Moving forward: OP12 via greater GEF guidance
- Moving forward: alternative scenarios for the OP structure.

2.1 Quality of Entry

18. The study relied on project documents because most of the projects have only recently been implemented. Rather than project performance per se, the review assessed quality of entry. Scores were allocated on the basis of the content of documents available for review—i.e., project briefs and work plans. Overall scores for performance, therefore, represent a judgment of how well projects were *likely* to perform and are not a measure of *actual* performance. As detailed in appendix II, about 11 percent of the projects in the OP12 portfolio were rated moderately unsatisfactory or less; just under 30 percent were considered satisfactory or better. More recent projects tended to have higher scores, possibly due to less discrimination in OP12's early days.

19. The success of OP12 projects—i.e., their achievement of integrated, synergistic impacts in terms of global environmental benefits—will depend on myriad interacting factors identified by the GEF, IAs, and project proponents. These factors include genuine stakeholder participation, sound and appropriate partnership arrangements, fit with country objectives, country-driven nature of the project, sectoral integration, enabling environments, and adequate co-financing. The OP12 portfolio of projects universally addressed these factors in a generally comprehensive and thoughtful manner.

20. Strong features of the OP12 portfolio include *partnership arrangements*: 84 percent of the projects ranked at least moderately satisfactory for this factor, and 50 percent ranked highly satisfactory. Clearly, proponents and IAs have worked hard to create partnerships. Over 93 percent of the projects were moderately satisfactory or better in demonstrating that they were *country driven*, with just under 75 percent scoring highly satisfactory. Only two projects (1394 Regional and 2520 Regional) were ranked less than

satisfactory; both were "top-down" projects in which the proponent had a good idea or technology and sought country participation to push the project forward.

21. In 75 percent of the projects, *stakeholder participation* was judged satisfactory or better. Stakeholder participation arrangements were poorly defined in less than 14 percent of the projects. These too were top-down efforts in which the project design had either tacked on the stakeholders or in which it was not clear how stakeholders would be involved. Most projects clearly identified recipients (i.e., those receiving the environmental benefits or GEF funds) and incorporated procedures for *cross-sectoral management*. Over 84 percent of the OP12 projects scored moderately satisfactory or better; over 75 percent were satisfactory or better. Once again the group of top-down projects (1395 Regional and 2520 Regional) scored poorly. Two otherwise well-designed projects (793 Benin, 1769 Global) omitted or lacked detail for this aspect.

22. Other, more technical, factors that also contribute to potential success include sound initial diagnosis of problems and assessments of potential solutions, accurate establishment of baselines, appropriate scientific and technical approaches to problem solution, monitoring of change or impact, and mechanisms to learn from experiences and adapt accordingly.

23. Overall, the technical feasibility of many OP12 projects was worrisome due to unconvincing, incomplete, or overly optimistic statements regarding proposed scientific and technical underpinnings. For example:

- For 793 Benin, the Scientific and Technical Advisory Panel (STAP) Roster review states, "The project is simply trying to do too much, in too short a time, in too many areas, and in many cases the causal links between activities are not well defined. It is difficult to tell exactly how the project plans to achieve the ambitious objectives that it proposes."
- 933 Senegal claims, "Enhanced protection is estimated to result in 5,000– 6,000 tonnes of carbon sequestered per hectare per year." Although this estimate is four orders of magnitude (10,000 times) too high, the claim was unchallenged by the STAP Roster reviewer.
- For 1047 Honduras, the evaluation noted, "Technical approaches to achieving environmental benefits [are] insufficiently developed."
- For 1213 Egypt, the review pointed out that the "best agricultural practices that the Bedouin and others will adopt will somehow lead to increased carbon stocks. But how?"
- The review of 1330 Zambia included the comment, "Unrealistic expectations regarding adoption and success of conservation farming and benefits of related farmer field schools."
- For 1394 Regional, the review commented, "I don't believe that econometric models can work to forecast how changed climate will affect plant growth... The approach is described only in the vaguest terms."

24. Some projects appeared overly optimistic in assuming that local benefits would translate into global benefits (e.g., 1218 Argentina, 1343 Brazil, 1353 China, 1476 Brazil, 1535 Azerbaijan, 1537 Regional, 1855 Chad, and 1872 Tajikistan) and/or that the project could be made operational and achieve its objectives within the time frame proposed (e.g., 1022 Regional planned to distill local knowledge and establish 24 pilot areas in four years; 1769 Global planned to measure accumulation of carbon stocks in peatlands in three years).

25. Several specific areas are relevant to the discussion of technical feasibility.

26. **Proposal reviews and project eligibility.** The STAP Roster reviews of project proposals were more optimistic than the review assessments regarding technical merit. Several persons interviewed discussed how STAP reviewers are selected and contracted (and recontracted) by the IAs. One review is sought. There was no evidence of independent assessment of the project preparation team's subsequent response even to mildly critical comments (e.g., 1244 Kazakhstan). Some form of anonymous peer review is needed, similar to that undertaken by many granting agencies, with provision for assessment of the project preparation team's response by an independent arbiter. Independent arbiters could be compensated as are current reviewers. Having more than one reviewer should not unduly lengthen the project cycle, but could have a significant positive impact on project quality.

27. Reviewers of earlier drafts of this study questioned the above. The STAP provided confirmation of the review process and of its concerns regarding quality:¹

The project task manager in the IA selects the roster reviewer and is responsible for drawing up a contract and paying the fees. All IAs use the same procedure, which was agreed by the GEF Council. The Panel considered the Roster several times, including at the October 2003 STAP meeting when the following was agreed:

- Allow for reviews to be undertaken earlier in the project cycle at the pipeline entry stage for projects with scientific and technical elements that are particularly broad or cross-focal in scope, complex, innovative, or that address an area that is new to the GEF (e.g., Persistent Organic Pollutants, bio-safety, OP12, OP15) to strengthen the scientific and technical quality of the project. Roster reviews at the concept stage should be considered more as advisory than as quality control.
- Allow for the use of two Roster reviewers for projects with scientific and technical elements that are particularly broad or cross-focal in scope, complex, or innovative. (It is not yet clear what effect these changes have had.)

¹Minutes of the Third Meeting of the Scientific and Technical Advisory Panel (STAP III) to the Global Environment Facility; and STAP: Roster of Experts.

However, the Panel was unable to reach agreement with the IAs on three further points:

- Reviews to be done only where projects raise new or contentious S&T [science and technology] issues, for example, novel technological applications, new focal areas, on a set of criteria drawn up by STAP, in consultation with the GEF Secretariat and IAs.
- STAP to be consulted on the choice of a reviewer, to consider whether the repeated use of an expert was warranted, and to comment on the review.
- If a reviewer is not of good quality, STAP to consider whether the reviewer should be used again.

In 2003, an evaluation of roster reviews (based on questionnaire responses by IA task managers) showed that 87% of reviews were rated as good (or better). Many reviews contained relatively little about science and technology, because no particular issues were raised, or they were familiar—by contrast, there were plenty of comments on stakeholder capacity, incremental costs, and socio-economic aspects. There was widespread agreement that reviews come too late in the project process to have other than a marginal effect. The Second Overall Performance Study (OPS2) was concerned that the function was seen as an obligatory, if sometimes meaningless check-off. Roster issues were raised most recently at the March 2005 STAP meeting: the Panel remained concerned about the use made of roster experts, and will give further consideration to this in the future.

28. **Baseline studies and indicators.** Baseline studies are necessary so project impacts can be measured over time. Projects 956 China, 972 Rwanda, 1047 Honduras, 1178 Burkina Faso, 1275 Niger, 1325 Regional, 1362 Kenya, 1378 Global, 1590 Namibia, 1684 Regional, 2057 Belarus, and 2485 Poland scored highly satisfactory for baseline measurement. In contrast, many projects lacked clear baselines (1353 China and 2520 Regional) or proposals for conducting such studies (1035 Peru, 1343 Brazil, 2183 Ghana, and 1218 Argentina). The project development and approval process needs to increase the emphasis given to careful, appropriate, and accurate baseline establishment. Similarly, plans for ongoing monitoring and evaluation (M&E) have often been lacking, have lacked specificity, or have been specific but unclear in terms of some combination of them. For example, one project would have benefited from:

- Justification of use of selected indirect measures of impact (e.g., number of farmer field schools implemented)
- Identification of necessary and sufficient requirements regarding indicators (e.g., what does it mean that farmers have "taken up" conservation farming or agroforestry? What are the performance or impact levels implied? Are they appropriate?)
- Measurement methods (e.g., for "tons of carbon sequestered")

• Justification for optimism (projected area released from slash-and-burn agriculture).

29. The biodiversity focal area also faced the problem of not being able to measure performance sufficiently as its work got under way:

From the outset, this study searched for a single, unifying strategy against which to objectively assess performance to date. The absence of such a strategy was found to be one of the fundamental weaknesses of the GEF's current Biodiversity Program and, without due attention, may well remain its "Achilles heel." In the absence of a fully developed strategic framework, laying out a clear and rational vision (along with goals, objectives, and targets) and defining its place in the global and national biodiversity context, the GEF Biodiversity Program is destined to remain a constellation of challenging projects, struggling to demonstrate impacts to its constituency.²

30. **Carbon stocks.** Global environmental benefits in terms of climate change can accrue from the sequestration of carbon and from the reduction of greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions. OP12 projects seeking climate change benefits, however, largely plan to do so by increasing carbon stocks, in most cases by maintaining or increasing plant biomass through changes in land use and management (e.g., 1244 Kazakhstan). However, carbon stocks accumulated in standing vegetation can quickly be lost through burning. Soil carbon can be lost with tillage. Enormous losses can result from the drying and burning of peatlands. A global worry is that increasing temperatures could lead to a thawing of portions of the tundra, resulting in decomposition and huge GHG emissions, Carbon is sequestered only as long as the integrity of the system is ensured. A better model is to regard soil and the aboveground carbon as stocks of carbon. A particular activity may increase these stocks, but their permanence must always be taken into account when assessing sequestration. Projects coming the closest to potentially sequestering carbon include those working to restore peatlands (2057 Belarus) and those attempting to restore productive, stable landscapes following land conversion to unsustainable use (1244 Kazakhstan). None of the OP12 projects dealt with trying to reduce GHG emissions, for example, from ruminant livestock and rice paddies, both sources of methane (which is much more problematic than carbon dioxide and a major contributor to climate change).

31. It is very difficult to demonstrate globally significant climate change benefits by increasing soil carbon stocks through land use change. Specifically, it is difficult to show (not to mention the high costs entailed in sampling and analysis) that differences in carbon stocks are not due to random sampling error, especially over short time scales and large areas where soils are heterogeneous. Even in well-controlled field experiments, it is difficult to show that changes are significant. In a study of the effect of pasture conversion from native savannah to an introduced African grass pasture on the eastern

²*Biodiversity Program Study* 2004, p. 7.

plains of Colombia, soil carbon to a depth of 40 cm increased over 10 years from 113 to 124 t/ha. The 11 t/ha difference was not statistically significant (Fisher et al. 1994).

32. Some projects are aware of such technical difficulties. One (1244 Kazakhstan) proposes to use modeling and remote sensing to estimate increases in soil carbon stocks. Given the time constraints in GEF projects, this is a valid and useful approach. Unfortunately, the same project refers to sequestered carbon and, in response to a query by the STAP Roster reviewer, notes that "field measurements will give actual accumulation figures."

33. **Biodiversity.** Many OP12 projects seek global biodiversity benefits, focusing on habitat preservation and promotion of sustainable use practices of native species (e.g., 793 Benin, 847 Nicaragua, 933 Senegal, 1244 Kazakhstan, and 1590 Namibia). Among these are projects that correctly recognize that habitat preservation alone cannot address the global loss of biodiversity and thereby propose use of diverse and integrated approaches to conservation (e.g., 1536 Venezuela).

34. OP12 projects targeting specific eco-geographic areas and based on direct groundlevel interventions need to detail explicitly how biodiversity benefits are to be achieved, and what baselines and indicators are to be used to assess change. Biodiversity encompasses the genetic through ecosystem levels; changes in diversity at one level do not necessarily imply change at another. With a few exceptions (e.g., 984 Mongolia), insufficient detail is provided by OP12 projects regarding how biodiversity benefits will be measured. Some projects propose to provide baseline data on biodiversity, although little detail is provided regarding measurement (e.g., 1536 Venezuela). In most cases, biodiversity is measured based on a single indicator (e.g., birds in 947 Regional) that may or may not be representative of biodiversity (or indeed of ecosystem function and resilience). Moreover, conservation projects us ually target only a small sub set of overall biodiversity (e.g., 1244 Kazakhstan and 1855 Chad). Although projects may not be able to afford exhaustive monitoring, assumptions must be specified and addressed more rigorously.

35. Institutional-strengthening projects (1590 Namibia, 1870 Regional) that seek eventual global biodiversity benefits of course do not and need not *directly* develop indicators, establish baselines, and monitor and measure biodiversity benefits of their own activities. They do, however, need—but lack—work to ensure or develop stakeholder capacities in such areas.

36. As acknowledged and supported by the Convention on Biological Diversity, a number of OP12 projects promote sustainable use of native biodiversity in order to provide incentives for preservation (1590 Namibia). For example, projects may support and promote small-scale domestication and use of native medicinal and ornamental plants and managed extraction of non-timber forest products. Unfortunately, insufficient detail is provided as to how the sustainability of these activities is to be achieved. Such use of biodiversity also requires market analyses (absent in 793 Benin, but present in 847 Nicaragua) to prevent boom-and-bust outcomes.

37. Finally, no OP12 project explicitly addresses biodiversity preservation or sustainable use at the genetic level. Projects addressing sustainable use at the genetic level are included in OP13, which deals with agro-biodiversity.

38. **International waters.** Projects seeking benefits in the area of international waters demonstrate weak technical underpinnings. Most seek international waters benefits because they involve different countries that share waterways or catchments and propose to do so via use of integrated ecosystem management. Some appear overly ambitious in terms of goals and beneficiaries (e.g., 1535 Azerbaijan). Similarly, several state excellent overall goals but fail to develop an effective plan of implementation (e.g., 1684 Regional). The common failure is that the proposed IEM most often remains a "black box": 1022 Regional plans to address a range of key factors from policy to indigenous knowledge to enabling environments, but lacks detail as to what is planned in terms of IEM. The project admirably seeks to build on "good practices" but fails to define how such practices are to be identified and used as a basis for achieving global environmental benefits:

Bilateral protocols will be agreed on protected transboundary habitats, common biological resources, such as forests and migratory species, and plans for integrated ecosystem mana gement in each catchment. Community-based management plans for the 24 pilot areas, including sites of special value, will be implemented. A guide on good practices for integrated ecosystem management will be prepared..., together with economic and technical analyses of new and profitable alternatives to degrading practices. Using this information, plans for improved management of degraded resources will be prepared at the community level, with...technical and financial support. To reduce dependence on biological resources, testing, promotion and facilitation of alternative livelihood sources will be carried out.³

39. Integrated natural resource management (INRM, includes work in the land degradation focal area). OP12 INRM efforts largely attempt to promote adoption and impacts of approaches such as "conservation farming" (1330 Zambia); integrated crop, nutrient, and pest management (933 Senegal); and adoption of "best-bet" practices (1213 Egypt and 1343 Brazil). Because such approaches taken as a whole are more knowledge intensive (i.e., require learning about new management systems) than, say, the adoption of new germplasm or of fertilizer use, such projects may also (appropriately and wisely) promote participatory approaches, farmer field schools (1330 Zambia), and innovations in stakeholder organization and learning. Recognition of the complexity of these approaches has also led many projects to invest in needed work on policy change and creation of "enabling environments" (1870 Regional).

³Integrated Ecosystem Management of Transboundary Areas between Niger and Nigeria Phase I: Strengthening of Legal and Institutional Frameworks for Collaboration and Pilot Demonstrations of IEM, p. 17.

40. A number of the projects claiming or planning to use the technical INRM approaches named above do not provide further specification regarding what they mean in terms of component technologies and associated management practices, and implementing approaches (e.g., 1022 Regional and 1047 Honduras). Such projects are impossible to evaluate as far as their technical feasibility, although it is likely that lack of both careful planning and demonstration of an understanding of the difficulties involved in IEM predicts poor performance.

41. Those projects that *do* specify their planned technical building blocks mention combinations of improved germplasm, reduced tillage, direct seeding, use of cover crops, tree planting, agroforestry (and other hyphenated constructions such as "agro-silvo-pastoralism"), soil conservation, water harvesting and management, and organic farming (e.g., 1244 Kazakhstan and 1362 Kenya).

42. But the following questions arise:

- Do/will these INRM component technologies work at the proposed project sites?
- Can/will these forms of land use intensification be adopted by end users?

43. It is difficult to discern if the technologies will work at the project sites. Such INRM component technologies have been shown to function on experimental stations under controlled conditions and in pilot projects (e.g., 1047 Honduras), often with the assistance of direct or indirect subsidies. Even in such cases, however, success depends on careful evaluation and planning regarding suitable germplasm, agroecosystems (soils, climate regimes, biotic and abiotic stresses), and management regimes. Difficulties increase when project efforts address more than pilot projects and when scaling up and out to significant levels is attempted (Cook and Fujisaka 2004). Agroforestry, for example, works beautifully on-station; but off-station adoption, even in adjacent areas, is mostly negligible (note that this does not refer to traditional forms of agroforestry developed over time, independent of research and development). "Community-based natural resource management" may be reasonably successful in targeted villages, but may be nonexistent in neighboring villages. Evidence of the necessary evaluation and planning is lacking across the project documents employing INRM.

44. With regard to whether these forms of land use intensification will be adopted, little evidence is presented to support the potential of adoption; experience shows that adoption may be unlikely in most of the projects. The problem is that adoption of, for example, conservation farming or different types of INRM require land use intensification, and intensification usually implies greater costs on the part of end users and declining benefit-cost ratios. Some forms of intensification such as soil erosion control are often targeted in areas where soil loss rates and/or soil quality are too low for conservation to make economic (in terms of the private sector) sense. People, especially the targeted poor, usually cannot afford to intensify (Fujisaka and White 1998, White et al. 2002).

45. Some alternatives that have been tried by projects within OP12 to achieve such land use intensification are:

- Linking adoption to other benefits (such as agro-enterprise development and/or ecotourism, e.g., 1035 Peru), often resulting in ineffective pro forma adoption
- Direct subsidies (e.g., 1178 Burkina Faso, 1855 Chad) which have generally not been sustainable and have been subject to all manner of operational corruption and perverse impacts
- Limited payments for global environmental services (e.g., 947 Regional), an area in which certain of the projects within the OP12 portfolio are making progress.
- 46. Other approaches used globally include:
 - Indirect subsidies, usually policy incentives lowering the costs of intensification, e.g., costs of agricultural inputs, fuel, transport, and tariffs
 - Policies or tendencies (e.g., demographic) leading to effective increased costs and reduced benefits of current forms of extensive agriculture—e.g., effective forest protection, resulting in closing of the agricultural frontier and limiting access to forest products (Angelsen and Kaimowitz 2001, Fujisaka and White 1998, White et al. 2001).

47. In selected and appropriate cases, projects might also consider the use of indirect subsidies and/or of policies, or the recognition and adaptation to tendencies, promoting and enabling more extensive land use. Reviews of projects in other focal areas have pointed out the importance of carefully examining approaches that have implicit underlying guiding assumptions :

[The] World Bank biodiversity focal area report notes that a whole generation of projects has been designed and implemented on the often flawed assumption that poverty and lack of alternative livelihoods is the primary, if not the only, driving factor behind biodiversity loss and threats to protected areas. Often it has turned out that national policies, and government-supported economic activities such as allocation of logging concessions, new transport infrastructure, or dams, posed greater threats to biodiversity in protected areas than the small-scale illegal activities of local communities. UNDP's biodiversity focal area report points to a different problem about initial assumptions—the failure to anticipate significant changes in government policy and regulatory structure. In the Paraguay Wildlands Protection Initiative project, for example, the legal status of the project areas had been downgraded between the completion of the design phase and beginning of implementation.⁴

48. Greater and more careful efforts are needed in ensuring that proposed technical INRM components will function as intended and can be adopted at meaningful scales. Careful diagnostic and problem-solving research is needed to match technical components to people and natural and social policy environments. While it certainly may be possible to work with the Bedouin on the adoption of "best" agricultural practices in the northwest coastal zone of Egypt (1213) in order to increase carbon stocks and biodiversity, for example, more convincing arguments are needed at the proposal stage, and careful monitoring and evaluation of impacts will be needed as projects get under way.

49. The above discussion is aimed at improving individual OP12 projects. The following section examines some key characteristics of OP12 as a whole (albeit largely but not wholly based on evaluation of the OP12 projects).

2.2 Integration: Multifocality, Synergy, and Related Issues

50. The review identified several good examples of well-integrated projects (e.g., 947 Regional, 984 Mongolia, 1244 Kazakhstan, and 2057 Belarus). Such projects were those that had a mean score of 3.8 for the two TOR main questions 3 ("How has multifocality been dealt with during project preparation?") and 4 ("Are projects under OP12 consistent with OP12 selection criteria? Do they fit within the policy?")

51. Six projects scored 3.8 or better: 947 Regional, 956 China, 984 Mongolia, 1022 Regional, 1244 Kazakhstan, and 2057 Belarus. The threshold of 3.8 is purely arbitrary; and even these top projects are not without weaknesses, as the table of scores in appendix IB shows. In most areas, however, the designs of these projects are admirable, and they are good examples of what IEM projects should look like.

52. Scores were allocated to two additional items to further explore integration and synergy:

- How likely (as an overall but subjective assessment on the reviewer's part) a project was to achieve its stated global environmental goals
- The extent to which the project's integration across focal areas is likely to create synergy (i.e., success with a single focal area will raise the performance of others).

53. Mean combined values for TOR questions 3 and 4 plus the above additions were calculated. The two added criteria resulted in very little change in the final evaluation, raising 984 Mongolia from fifth to third and dropping 956 China and 947 Regional one

⁴*Project Performance Report 2003*, p. 39.

place, to fourth and fifth respectively. The implication is that the criteria used in TOR questions 3 and 4 are robust indicators of project quality.

54. In terms of the extent to which each project claims multifocality, 16 percent scored less than moderately likely (e.g., 1378 Global for measuring soil carbon). In terms of probable success in achieving multifocality, over two-thirds were scored as likely or better; over 30 percent were ranked as highly likely. Many projects (such as 1848 Kenya, 1855 Chad, and 2183 Ghana), however, do not address the issue of multifocality (appendix II, question 3a) convincingly; some (e.g., 1378 Global and 1394 Regional) make no attempt to do so.

55. The interviews did not provide evidence that special teams were set up for individual projects, although the IAs do have multidisciplinary teams, specialist members of which were required to sign off on relevant project components. The GEF focal area task forces comprise members of the GEFSec and IAs to facilitate opportunities for cross-fertilization. The OP12 document lacks strategic direction in this area (e.g., more specific guidelines and a mandate for the GEFSec to be more involved in the scientific-technical reviews); this is an issue that the OP12 Task Force needs to address. There was no evidence of special frameworks addressing multifocality for each project within the IAs. Some projects, such as 956 China and 1022 Regional, have as their objective to create special institutional frameworks on which further projects will be implemented.

56. No project proposed a convincing model to measure synergies between or among focal areas. It was implicit in many documents that, because there were two focal areas written into the project, synergies would automatically occur. In a number of cases (e.g., 847 Nicaragua), the second focal area included in a project is basically independent of the first. In other cases, e.g., 2057 Belarus, if conditions to recreate wetlands are successful, it is likely that both peat creation will restart and biodiversity will be enhanced. Since the two will occur together and neither can occur without the other, this is an obvious synergy. Even so, it is difficult to propose how to demonstrate it objectively. The GEFSec and IA need to watch closely as this project develops.

57. As might well be expected, synergy was the weakest area of performance of OP12 projects. More than 52 percent scored moderately unsatisfactory or less for this measure, while only a little over 25 percent scored satisfactory or better and only 5 percent scored highly satisfactory. Proponents and IAs must be much more rigorous in describing the models they propose to use to demonstrate synergies—which is not an easy task. Projects are often akin to uncontrolled experiments in that there is rarely an objective way to quantify positive interactions between two or more focal areas. There is no simple solution to this problem, which will require much thought and careful formulation of different possible approaches. Clear strategic priorities in the OP12 document addressing this issue could help proponents, IAs, and the GEFSec.

58. Project fit within OP12 focal area objectives was examined. Only a little over one-third of the projects scored moderately satisfactory or better; less than 8 percent scored satisfactory or better. This outcome may reflect the lack of clear strategic priorities in the OP12 document, which allowed OP12—at least in its early stages—to become a

"dumping ground" (in the words of one interviewee) of projects that did not fit well in the highly compartmentalized "silos" of other OPs, especially in biodiversity. In this context, it was heartening that there were a few projects that are not only well designed, but are also outstanding examples of IEM (e.g., 947 Regional, 956 China, 984 Mongolia, and 1536 Venezuela).

59. The extent to which projects are consistent with OP12 selection criteria and GEF policy (as detailed in the OP12 document) was examined, and only a little over 13 percent of the projects were assessed as moderately unsatisfactory or worse in this regard. In some cases (e.g., 1080 Albania, 1378 Global, and 1455 Global), there did not seem to be congruity between the project and the OP12 criteria, but the project did not seem to fit elsewhere either. It was puzzling how these projects were deemed acceptable during the evaluation process.

60. The GEF Policy Framework is set out in chapter 1 of the GEF Operational Strategy, summarized in box 1.1 as 10 operational principles.⁵ IA project brief documents specifically ask proponents to respond to the se principles to assure the GEF that projects fit within policy. No project was in contravention of policy as embodied in the operational principles.

61. The review asked, "Has the development of OP12 projects had the effect of broadening or changing the objectives of the relevant focal areas (e.g., biodiversity, climate change, and international waters)?" Almost 60 percent of the projects had no impact in this area, and only a little over 25 percent had a moderately satisfactory or better impact. Some projects clearly can have considerable impact; in general, these are projects that had high scores on other components of project design. OP12 projects could and should have an impact on the relevant focal areas, with more rigorous selection of projects reflecting a set of carefully crafted strategic priorities in IEM.

62. According to interviews, the task force for each of the focal areas has proposed a set of strategic priorities for the fourth GEF replenishment (GEF4) and is in the process of formalizing these priorities. It was not possible to determine whether this prioritization was a result of OP12 or part of the GEF's evolutionary development. Irrespective of the root cause, the development is very positive and should be monitored by the OP12 Task Force.

63. For the question "What are the themes of OP12 projects, and how do these fit within the strategic priorities or objectives of the respective identified focal areas (biodiversity, climate change, land and water, etc.)?," over 75 percent of the projects were at least moderately satisfactory or better in developing themes congruent with OP priorities in the focal areas. Discussion of focal area strategic priorities began in the third GEF replenishment (GEF3). OP12, created in 2000, did not develop strategic priorities at that time because of the immaturity of its portfolio. The GEF Council did require that

⁵Operational Strategy of the GEF.

projects meet the OP12 eligibility criteria and the strategic priorities in at least two of the six focal areas. The main strategic direction for OP12 in GEF3 focused on:

- Capacity building for IEM
- Innovative and/or indigenous approaches to IEM using a combination of natural resource management approaches.

64. Although outside the scope of this review, current GEF discussions on integration at the program and focal area levels would greatly benefit from the development and implementation of a solid knowledge management system. Such a system would provide strengthened feedback to the GEFSec as projects are implemented and evaluated.

65. A few additional points, discussed below, emerged throughout the course of project evaluation, interviews, and thinking about OP12 and the OP structure.

2.3 Two Key Considerations in OP12 Projects

66. **"Win-win" or trade-offs?** Win-win versus trade-offs must be considered in terms of (a) working to achieve development/poverty alleviation versus efforts to maintain or increase global environmental goods and services, and (b) working to achieve synergies (a more positive form of win-win) between or among focal areas.

67. **Development/poverty alleviation versus efforts to maintain or increase global environmental goods and services.** Blended projects in which large development initiatives have requested GEF OP12 funds have often done so with the explicit and worthy recognition that development and poverty alleviation often may require greater, negative demands on public, global environmental goods. For example:

The rationale for supplemental funding of the...operation by GEF is that under CBRDP [a large development effort] alone, communities are more likely to express demands for social and income-generating activities rather than for local and global environment protection related activities, because of market failure (environmental externalities not internalized in economic decisions), because of high time discount rates that render private short-term costs greater than benefits, etc. Resources from a GEF window could therefore help to *temporarily* [emphasis added] lower the private costs and risks for communities to engage in environment protection activities and thereby provide them with a greater incentive to express demands for local and global environment related activities.⁶

68. The above is such an accurate recognition of necessary trade-offs that it includes the recognition of the temporary nature of lowering private costs and risks.

⁶1178 Burkina Faso project documentation.

69. One WB representative interviewed expressed the view that blended projects—in which the GEF project is a small part of a larger development effort implemented by the WB, International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD), or other entity—at least increased awareness of the importance of trying to maintain or increase global environmental goods in the face of development programs. He asserted that such efforts were more sustainable than stand-alone projects because they endured for at least the life of the larger program. The proponents of one project (1213 Egypt) essentially agreed: "GEF support is sought to address global environmental concerns in the day-to-day management of resources, as well as mainstream environmental dimensions into overall planning and implementation of development activities in the area."

70. While the approach is sound, it is unfortunate that implicit in most projects was the notion that inclusion of the GEF project would result in win-win gains in *both* development and global environmental goods. Programs, while rightfully desirous of such win-win gains, need to assess carefully the more likely need to deal with trade-off outcomes. What will be required are difficult and likely unpopular decisions that balance the supposed importance of specific environmental goods versus the possible need to sacrifice some gains in poverty alleviation.

71. On the other hand, progress is being made. Project 947 in Nicaragua, Costa Rica, and Colombia carefully calibrated payments for increases in environmental services (carbon stocks and bird biodiversity) given to ranchers who improved land use. Gains were made in both income and environmental services. An illustrative aspect of the project learning was that land users quickly based their implementation of land use changes on accurately calculating which of the many potential changes led to the highest returns on their investments.

72. **Synergies (a form of win-win) or trade-offs among focal areas.** Synergies among some focal areas may be nearly automatic. Protected forest areas, for example, may result in maintenance of biodiversity; while the same habitat protection (and absence of, say, slash-and-burn agriculture) would safeguard carbon stocks. However, the GEF and IAs might consider the possibility that some efforts may require trade-off decisions regarding different environmental goods/focal areas. Quite early on, the GEF and IAs realized that carbon stocks could be increased through aforestation programs, but that these same programs could easily work against the maintenance of different types of biodiversity. In terms of OP12, 1022 Regional serves as a good example of trade-offs encountered by a project: more efficient sharing of water in the target area may lead to less of the resource available to downstream users outside the project area.

73. **Synergies or double jeopardy?** Some projects may have sought OP12 funding (as opposed to funding from another OP) due to a claimed multifocality and synergy between or among global environmental goods. Improved land management or the habitat maintenance necessary to protect biodiversity may in many cases be seen to increase carbon stocks, but such synergies may be questionable to the point that the risk of "double jeopardy" arises in having to establish baselines and achieve and measure separate but synergistic impacts. That is, projects may seek and achieve funding for

multifocal work, but will then be held responsible for multifocal outcomes that may be beyond project capabilities and budgets.

74. Concerns related to the assumptions—explicit and implicit—underlying project approaches have surfaced in other reviews of GEF OPs and respective projects:

Another problem covered throughout the review is unrealistic assumptions about either project problems or solutions. The mid-term review of the World Bank project Water and Environmental Management in the Aral Sea Basin, for example, determined that there were some flawed assumptions underlying the project, such as the assumption that public awareness alone, without economic incentives, could influence rates of water use. Similarly, the mid-term review found that the UNEP Determination of Priority Actions for the Mediterranean Sea project wrongly assumed that participating governments would quickly adopt economic instruments, even though adoption of such policy tools tends to be a slow and difficult process. The mid-term review also found that the assumption that countries would be fully engaged in the preparation of national action plans and pre-investment studies already in the second year of the project was too optimistic.⁷

2.4 A Quick Review of Selected Lessons Learned and Respective Recommendations

- **Project design and approval.** Projects are uniformly consistent and complete in addressing and developing plans for such things as stakeholder participation, co-financing, and country-drivenness. Projects are less successful in developing or demonstrating sound technical rigor (see next point). Independent project review is needed. Fortunately, the STAP is concerned about, and continues to try to improve, review quality and independence.
- **Technical rigor.** Work on biodiversity conservation and use is not technically complicated. However, work on climate change and on integrated ecosystem management is complicated and is also subject to many pitfalls. Although projects competently address institutional and partnership issues, no project will attain its desired impacts if technical rigor is lacking. Many project proposals are naively and overly ambitious regarding the potential success of such things as conservation farming, agroforestry, and integrated soil and land management. The GEF needs to continue seeking qualified and experienced expertise in this area.
- **Guidance.** The GEFSec needs to have an early, continual, and increased role in the development, approval, conduct, monitoring, and evaluation of projects.

⁷*Ibid.*, p. 38.

- **Concept definition.** The GEF and its partners need to define and agree upon concepts such as *synergy*, *integration*, and *integrated ecosystem management*. The review used the dictionary definition of synergism, "the interaction of elements that when combined produce a total effect that is greater than the sum of the individual elements.⁸ In the context of focal areas of the GEF portfolio, *synergy* implies that activities in more than one focal area lead to results that give a more successful outcome than either of them undertaken without the other. IAs also refer to "synergies" occurring beyond the project level—at the country and regional levels; but such synergies appear to refer to complementary efforts at these levels. The concept is often described as win-win, but is more properly described as "win by more-win by more." (See paragraph 66 above, "Synergies or double jeopardy?") Integration is widely used and is used at different levels; as such, the GEF needs to define the term and concept. *Integrated ecosystem management* is not defined, but refers to sets of practices ranging from reduced tillage to use of agroforestry to "integrated soil and land management."
- **Carbon stocks or sequestration.** Most projects dealing with climate change may achieve success in maintaining or increasing carbon stocks. The more desirable goal of carbon sequestration is less likely to be achieved because projects have not developed ways to do so. Contributing to the problem is the lack of conceptual differentiation between increasing stocks and sequestering carbon.
- **Regional perspectives.** About 46 percent of OP12 funding is invested in Africa. WB and UNEP OP12 activities are most concentrated in Africa; UNDP maintains its major focus in Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC). OP15 apparently has the highest proportion of investments in Africa. At the workshop with GEFSec and IA representatives on 31 March 2005, a WB representative commented that it should be interesting to note that OP12 was a useful window for the WB Africa region before creation of OP15 as it provided some flexibility for African countries which have fewer advantages compared with other continents.
- **Trends in OP12.** Projects in OP12 have evolved over time, with those proposed later possibly showing improved design and conceptual clarity. Some projects in the OP12 pipeline were removed and redistributed to other OPs to better match remaining projects to the OP12 mandate. The creation of OP15 apparently led to many proposals and a substantial drop in proposals to OP12. A WB representative further noted at the workshop that African countries now tend to use OP15 more as it allows them to address better their challenges by focusing on land management.

⁸Random House Unabridged Dictionary, 2nd ed.

• **Trade-offs.** Besides improved independent project review and greater technical rigor, this review recommends that much more attention be given to trade-offs. The major trade-off faced by projects is that between private, local goals (of poverty alleviation, sustainable incomes) and public, global environmental goals. Trade-offs must also be considered between and among focal areas in multifocal projects, and between and among different institutions and stakeholders in multi-institutional and multi-stakeholder projects. At all of these levels, there are winners and losers. Synergies and win-win, although desirable, are rarely the result. Although the review brief was to look for evidence of synergies, little was found. Projects that recognize and analyze trade-offs from the beginning can make informed (albeit at times unpopular and politically difficult) decisions in order to lose less and to better control the strategic balance between gains and losses.

III. MOVING OP12 AND THE OP SYSTEM FORWARD

75. The GEF and its partners are actively involved in a range of strategic rethinking activities regarding integration. This review is part of that process and will hopefully contribute to the decision making. There are a few alternatives regarding what to do with OP12. These are offered not as recommendations but as elements contributory to further thinking:

- Maintain the status quo
- Eliminate OP12
- Continue OP12 with strategic and implementation improvements
- Restructure the OP system.

3.1 Maintain the Status Quo

76. Reasons to maintain the status quo include: (a) the continued need for an integrated multifocal approach to achieve global environmental benefits and (b) the improvement of OP12 projects over time (later proposals were generally better prepared than earlier ones). Early projects tended to have biodiversity conservation/use as the ir primary environmental benefit, with increasing carbon stocks attached to achieve multifocality. More recent projects, however, have dropped the carbon goal, opting instead for other focal areas such as land degradation or international waters. Overall, the evolution of the OPs—and of OP12 in particular—reflects praiseworthy attempts to increase integration, organize diversity, deal with complexity, and confront for future generations the effects of systems of human resource use on total stocks of global goods.

3.2 Eliminate OP12

77. Eliminating OP12 while maintaining the rest of the OP structure is not a sensible option. If OP12 is to be eliminated, this should be done in concert with other strategically guided OP system changes.

3.3 Continue OP12 with Strategic and Implementation Improvements/Greater GEF Guidance

78. Much of the present review is dedicated to the improvement of OP12: the program would clearly benefit from additional strategic rethinking and the provision of appropriate, workable guidelines on implementation.

79. The GEF OP framework has evolved. Earlier OPs had relatively clear-cut objectives and guidelines. For example, biodiversity conservation through protected area establishment and management has had clear outcomes in large part because the procedures and science of protected area management are well established. OP12's IEM, however, is more complex and lacks well-established scientific underpinnings. Although OP12 projects have tended to improve over time, available documentation and the interviews conducted do not support the idea that strategic thinking guided such changes. This ad hoc development and apparent lack of strategic guidance may have its solution in the following (discussed further below), among others:

- Building on lessons learned
- Including OP12 in ongoing GEF strategic priority assessments
- Development of project implementation guidelines
- Changing the nature of interactions among proponents, IAs, and GEF
- Rethinking the screening of projects included in OP12.

80. **Building on lessons learned.** There are few clear-cut examples of successful IEM projects both within and outside the GEF family, in large part because of the relative newness of the IEM approach. OP12 would benefit by building models based on actively sought lessons learned. Such models need to identify elements that are emerging as key to successful IEM and how such factors function in each of the different ecosystem focal areas. Knowledge of, among others, appropriate ecosystem objectives, of how to effectively engage stakeholders, and of what constitutes acceptable progress is needed to produce effective models. Such modeling would assist in building a common understanding and acceptance of what has worked in IEM and how the "glue" binding the various elements (environmental, cultural, and economic) is defined, supported, and improved. One aspect of a model of success is a correctly designed and integrated monitoring and evaluation system, ensuring that feedback is properly integrated into planning and management.

81. **Including OP12 in GEF strategic priority assessments.** For *OP12:* In the absence of established IEM guidelines and relative lack of success stories mapping potentially effective approaches, the focal area task forces must establish strategic guidelines and priorities that are well articulated and communicated clearly to the appropriate stakeholders. All focal areas and OPs other than OP12 have been subject to, and hopefully have benefited from, strategic priority assessments—a gap that can and should be rectified. The team hopes that the present evaluation will prove useful and

contribute to such an exercise. *For the GEF:* The most important issue is, perhaps, the need for an overall GEF strategic priority.

82. The *Biodiversity Program Study, 2004* arrived at a similar concern:

As more traditional bilateral donors move away from funding biodiversity conservation and as the global economy continues to grow, with increasingly negative impacts on biodiversity, the demand for GEF funding will no doubt increase as well. The GEF's Biodiversity Program must become far more strategic and deliberate in the use of its significant, albeit limited, funds. While the Operational Strategy, the Operational Programs, and the recent Biodiversity Strategic Priorities for GEF3 have provided stepping-stones along the way, there remains an opportunity to revisit the current situation and ratchet these approaches up to a higher level of strategic thinking, vision, and guidance.⁹

83. **Developing implementing guidelines.** OP12 characterizes IEM in terms of sustainability, environmental quality, broad stakeholder participation, and poverty alleviation, among other factors. Not all projects prioritize and seek to address these issues genuinely and realistically, reflecting a lack of shared priorities, of mutual understanding, and of effective mechanisms and guidelines ensuring compliance. Persons interviewed recognized that OP12 lacks needed implementing guidelines. Such guidelines should be operationally specific, provide clear definitions of concepts, and outline practical means of implementation. The GEF might usefully be able to build on the Convention on Biological Diversity guidelines for its IEM approach to biodiversity. Once guidelines are stipulated, indicators for assessing project impact can then be better defined. A short report similar to that produced on indicators for OP9 (Duda 2002) would clarify how baselines and indicators can be measured within OP12.

84. **Changing proponent-IA-GEF interactions.** Greater substantive interaction among projects, IAs, and the GEF throughout project design, approval, implementation, monitoring and evaluation, and impact assessment (before, during, and after project start-up) may be needed. Some interview respondents painted a portrait of the more aggressive IAs being able to strong-arm their agendas through the small GEFSec. Although that may be a caricature, the GEF needs to have closer and deeper contact with projects to ensure learning from successful approaches, develop strategic directions, and better identify potential projects at the proposal stage. Interaction during implementation—for example, at mid-term evaluations—with both IAs and proponents may be one way to provide the GEFSec with additional invaluable inputs to strategic thinking and priority setting.

85. **Rethinking OP12 project inclusion.** A number of OP12 projects did not appear to meet the criteria set out in the OP12 guidelines and could be housed in other OPs. Specifically, reviewers suggested that 1872 Tajikistan would fit in OP2, 1035 Peru in OP3, and 1684 Regional and 1330 Zambia in OP4 or OP9. Reviewers suggested that

⁹*Biodiversity Program Study*, p. 7.

several projects could well be housed in OP15: 956 China, 1047 Honduras, 1178 Burkina Faso, 1275 Niger, 1378 Global, 1614 Antigua and Barbuda, 2485 Poland, 2520 Regional, and possibly 1855 Chad. Project 1213 Egypt could fit in either OP1 or OP15. Projects 2166 Czech Republic and 2057 Belarus possibly could fit in OP15, but, on balance, are better where they are in OP12. Project 1394 Regional is clearly best suited to the Special Project on Adaptation.

86. Some of those interviewed complained about a past lack of strict review and compared OP12 to an automated teller machine or as a home for "rejects" from other OPs. A recent streamlining of the project portfolio reassigned to other OPs the projects that are in the pipeline but have not yet been approved by the GEF Council. Clear and more stringent and strategically based guidelines need to be formulated and applied to the selection of future OP12 projects.

3.4 Restructure the OP System

87. This review was commissioned, in part, to address the issue (and problem) of multifocal integration, as recognized in "Integrated Natural Resources Management and the GEF" (Merla 2004):

- "Given the well over 1,000 projects in the overall portfolio, the risk of overlap and antagonistic linkages is becoming a reality in many geographic regions of GEF focus... [Opportunities] for increased cost-effectiveness and positive impact might be lost without policies that encourage on-the-ground integration across focal areas."
- Part of the problem is the system of resource allocation by focal area "...whose rigidity increases as resources become scarce, both at the GEF and IAs level, [and which may be] coupled in the near future with country specific allocation rules."
- "An internal system, more conducive to integration is needed."
- Also needed are "internal systems that encourage or require systematic dialogue among focal areas in the Secretariat and Task Forces and the strengthening of Task Forces and the enhancement of their role."

88. The OPs are currently structured around different and differing combinations of focal areas, ecosystems, problems, and problem-solving approaches (table 1). For example, OP4 combines the biodiversity focal area and mountain ecosystems. The lead concept of each of the multifocal OPs is epistemologically different: OP9 is defined around its *ecosystem-defined focal area* of international waters. OP12 is conceptualized in terms of its *problem-solving approach*, integrated ecosystem management. OP15 addresses the *problem* of land degradation.

Focal areas	Ecosystems	Concerns	Approaches to integration
Biodiversity Climate change Ozone depletion	Arid and semi-arid Coastal, marine, freshwater Forest Mountain Agricultural	Geographic coverage Country ownership Country driven Co-financing Stakeholder involvement Capacity building	Conservation and sustainable use Landscape management Adaptation
International waters Land degradation	International waters Small island development states Local to global	Sustainable development Enabling environments Mutifocality Integration and synergy	Integrated ecosystem management Integrated water resources management Local action to achieve global benefits
			benefits

 Table 1. Elements that make up the different OPs

89. Change in the OP structure implies a strategic reshuffling of these elements. While the team does not presume to recommend changes in OP structure and organization, many of those interviewed enthusiastically discussed ideas that promoted thinking about potential alternatives. Options for restructuring (or not) the OP system might include:

- Maintain the status quo
- Restructure multifocal OPs around key appropriate and strategically defined problem-approach-ecosystem combinations, effectively increasing the number of OPs
- Consolidate and reduce OPs to correspond to focal areas plus one multifocal program.

90. **Maintain the status quo.** Some felt that the initial proliferation of OPs was problematic, but that later operational and strategic guidance provided by new OP implementing guidelines (for OPs other than OP12) and the different strategic priority assessments made the individual OP base documents—and thereby the OP structure—less relevant. These respondents thought that the OP project formulation has recently been *de facto* if not *de jure* successfully guided more by the strategic priorities regarding focal areas. For OP12, strategic and implementing guidelines would be needed.

91. **Restructure the multifocal OPs around key defined problem-approachecosystem combinations.** This restructuring would effectively increase the number of OPs, require clear strategic priority setting, and necessitate increased GEF guidance and coordination. In a sense, this organizing schema parallels the establishment of the

biodiversity OPs that combine ecosystem (e.g., forest), focal area (i.e., biodiversity), and approach (i.e., conservation and sustainable use). Potential proliferation of OPs would be worrisome; initial discussion and negotiation regarding different ways of "lumping" or "splitting" would be necessary. Other OPs, both uni- and multifocal, under such a schema might include (but would not be limited to):

- Biodiversity: (traditional) conservation and sustainable use
- Biodiversity: landscape management
- Climate change: reduction of GHG emissions
- Climate change: increases in carbon stocks/carbon sequestration
- Climate change: adaptation
- International waters: large-scale work on watersheds spanning multiple countries
- Combating desertification though integrated ecosystems management
- Land degradation: rehabilitation of degraded agricultural lands
- Land degradation: reforestation, aforestation, and reduction of deforestation

92. Andrea Merla (2004 unpublished) also touched on this alternative, suggesting that:

Such a system might imply adoption of a new set of overall GEF strategic priorities that would develop and promote integration and new multifocal operational programs, e.g. (both in response to the World Summit on Sustainable Development):

- Integrated Natural Resources Management in Hydrographic Basins
- Energy for Environmentally Sustainable Development in less developed countries and small island developing states.

93. **Reduce OPs to four or five, corresponding to the focal areas plus one multifocal program.** Multifocality and synergy would be mandated and enabled via programmed collaboration among OPs in the review, funding, and oversight of projects. For example, a project might have 60 percent funding from the (single) biodiversity OP and 20 percent each from climate change and international waters. A multifocal OP would be needed for (a) dealing with integration and synergy and (b) arbitration in cases where trade-offs between or among focal areas would pose significant potential problems.

94. Overall, the above call for possible reorganization based on careful modeling of processes, performance measurement, and strategic rethinking is not new to the GEF. *The Biodiversity Program Study, 2004* concluded:

Participants to the negotiations for the third replenishment of the GEF Trust Fund concluded that the GEF should develop a framework that allocates resources to global environmental priorities, based on countries' performances, and maximizes sustainable results through strategic planning and improved measurements of performance. The majority of donors now insist on this more strategic way of thinking to enhance synergies and create cost-effective ways of delivering outcomes and impacts. The GEF is no exception, and the GEF Council has clearly recognized the need for such an approach over the past few years. Although the GEF's Biodiversity Program is well positioned to move into a new era of better-integrated and more coherent strategic engagement and intervention, it is clear that this will require changes of culture and practice among all major actors of the GEF partnership. The GEFSec and GEF Council should provide strong, innovative, and inspirational leadership in this discussion.¹⁰

IV. CONCLUSIONS

95. OP12 is a valid and important program for the GEF. There are, however, a number of issues that contribute to potential failure in achieving the desired impacts of multifocal, synergistic integration. These include quality of entry for some projects, an apparent lack of strategic guidance of the OP, and unclear guidelines for designing and achieving successful IEM projects. These problems are solvable; and the team has here presented some options for achieving this. More drastic changes may also be considered, including a broader scale rethinking of integrative approaches in the GEF and restructuring of the OPs. The team did not feel that OP12 is redundant in the GEF, but believes that it will require more careful strategic prioritizing, improved quality of entry, and improved approaches for monitoring and learning from IEM approaches.

96. Finally, it is increasingly clear that several key factors need to be considered as the GEF moves forward to integration:

- Clarification and consensus regarding terms are needed.
- The GEF and its partners must continually identify, synthesize, and build on lessons learned.
- The conditions under which integration is necessary must be defined. All activities and projects do not need to be integrated. Those in the OP12 portfolio that should be integrated should be judiciously selected.
- Special attention must be given to technical rigor, avoiding overly ambitious objectives, and the balance between global environmental benefits and local benefits.

¹⁰Ibid.

REFERENCES

- Angelsen, A. and D. Kaimowitz (eds.), 2001: *Agricultural Technologies and Tropical Deforestation*. CAB International, Wallingford, UK. 384 pp.
- Cook, S. and S. Fujisaka, 2004: Spatial dimension of scaling up and out. In: D. Pachico and S. Fujisaka (eds.), *Scaling Up and Out: Achieving Widespread Impact through Agricultural Research*. CIAT Economics and Impact Series 3, Cali, Colombia.
- Duda, A., 2002: *Monitoring and Evaluation Indicators for GEF International Waters Projects*. Monitoring and Evaluation Working Paper No. 10, Global Environment Facility, Washington, DC. 11 pp.
- Fisher, M.J., I.M. Rao, M.A. Ayarza, C.E. Lascano, J.I. Sanz, R.J. Thomas, and R.R. Vera, 1994: Carbon storage by introduced deep-rooted grasses in the South American savannas. *Nature*, **371**, 236–238.
- Fujisaka, S. and D. White, 1998: Pasture or permanent crops after slash-and-burn cultivation? Land use choice in three Amazon colonies. *Agroforestry Systems*, **42**, 45–59.
- Merla, A., 2004: Integrated Natural Resources Management and the GEF. Unpublished.
- White, D., F. Holmann, S. Fujisaka, K. Reategui, and C. Lascano, 2001: Will intensifying pasture management in Latin America protect forests—or is it the other way around? In: A. Anglesen and D. Kaimowitz (eds.), Agricultural Technologies and Tropical Deforestation. CAB International, Wallingford, UK, pp. 91–112.

APPENDIX IA. LIST OF OP12 PROJECTS

GLC OPE INT APF	BAL ENVIRONMENT FACILITY RATIONAL PROGRAM 12 EGRATED ECOSYSTEM MANAGEMENT ROVED PROJECTS, 31 DECEMBER, 2004				
GEF					
	Country	Region	IA	Project Title	App. Date
616	Global (Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Mexico, etc.)	CEX	UNDP	Harnessing Multi-Stakeholder Mechanisms to Promote Global Environmental Priorities	2/15/1999
793	Benin	AFR	WB	Program for the Management of Forests and Adjacent Lands	5/1/2000
839	Mexico	LAC	UNDP	Integrated Ecosystem Management in 3 Priority Ecoregions	7/1/2000
847	Nicaragua	LAC	WB	Renewable Energy and Forest Conservation: Sustainable Harvest and Processing of Coffee and Allspice	7/17/2000
933	Senegal	AFR	UNDP	Integrated Ecosystem Management in Four Representative Landscapes of Senegal, Phase 1	5/11/2001
947	Regional (Colombia, Costa Rica, Nicaragua)	LAC	WB	Integrated Silvo-Pastoral Approaches to Ecosystem Management	5/11/2001
950	China	Asia	ADB	Provide Partnership on Land Dedradation in Diviand Ecosystems: Project I-capacity Building to Combat Land Dedradation	10/15/2002
9/2	Rwanda	AFR	WB	Integrated Management of Critical Ecosystems	2/2/2001
1022	Regional (Niger Nigeria)	ASIA		Dynamics of Diodiversity Loss and refinancist Metrin Lake Hovsgon Vational rank	5/21/2004
1022				Integrated Ecosystem Management in the Ontabularia age in	8/11/2004
1047	Honduras	LAC	UNDP	Promotion Interrated Ecosystem and Natural Resource Management	5/16/2003
1080	Albania	ECA	WB	Integrated Water and Ecosystems Management Project	5/16/2003
1178	Burkina Faso	AFR	WB	Sahel Integrated Lowland Ecosystem Management (SILEM), Phase I	10/15/2002
1213	Egypt	AFR	WB	Second Matrouh Resource Management Project	5/17/2002
1244	Kazakhstan	ECA	WB	Drylands Management Project	10/15/2002
1275	Niger	AFR	WB	Community-based Integrated Ecosytem Management Program under the Community Action Program	5/17/2002
1325	Regional (Madagascar, Niger, Ethiopia)	AFR	WB	Institutional Strengthening and Resource Mobilization for Mainstreaming Integrated Land and Water Management in Africa	7/31/2001
1330	Zambia	AFR	WB	Sustainable Land Management in the Zambian Miombo Woodland Ecosystem	9/13/2001
1343	Brazil	LAC	UNDP	Demonstrations of Integrated Ecosystem and Watershed Management in the Caatinga, Phase I	10/15/2002
1353	China	Asia	UNEP	Nature Conservation and Flood Control in the Yangtze River Basin	11/21/2003
1362	Kenya	AFR	WB	Western Kenya Integrated Ecosystem Management Project	5/21/2004
1378	Global (Brazil, India, Jordan, Kenya)	CEX	UNEP	Assessment of Soil Organic Carbon Stocks and Change at National Scales	12/19/2001
1394	Regional (Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Egypt, Ethiopia, etc.)	AFR	WB	Climate, Water and Agriculture: Impacts on and Adaptation of Agro-Ecological Systems in Africa	12/14/2001
1455	Global (SIDSNet)	CEX	UNDP	Capacity Building for Small Island Developing States through SIDSNet	11/13/2001
1544	Brazil	LAC	WB	Rio de Janeiro Integrated Ecosystem Management in Production Landscapes of the North-Northwestern Fluminense	11/21/2003
1590	Namibia	AFR	WB	Integrated Ecosystem Management in Namibia through the National Conservancy Network	5/17/2002
1684	Regional (Cambodia, Lao PDR, China, Thailand, Vietnam)	Asia	ADB	National Performance Assessment and Subregional Strategic Environment Framework in the Greater Mekong Subregion	12/18/2002
1769	Global (China, Indonesia, Russian Federation)	CEX	UNEP	Integrated Management of Peatlands for Biodiversity and Climate Change: The Potential of Managing Peatlands	11/20/2002
1848	Kenya	AFR	UNEP/IFAD	Mount Kenva East Pilot Project for Natural Resource Management (MKEPP)	11/19/2004
1855	Chad	AFR	WB	Community Based Integrated Ecosystem Management Project Under PROADEL	5/21/2004
1870	Regional (China, Mongolia)	Asia	ADB	Prevention and Control of Dust and Sandstorms in Northeast Asia	12/18/2002
1872	l ajikistan	ECA	WB	Community Agriculture and Watershed Management	3/22/2004
2057	Belarus	ECA		Renaturalization and sustainable management of pediatands in belarus	0/20/2004
2100	Change			Integrated Ecosystem Management in Notifiem Bonemia	9/20/2004
2/18	Poland	AFK FCA			5/10/2004
2520	Pogional	AED		Capacity building for the Sub Regional Environmental Action Plans of NERAD	6/30/2004
PDF	-B PROJECTS 31 DECEMBER 2004	ALK	UNLF/WB/UNDF		0/00/2004

1614	Antigua And Barbuda	LAC	UNDP	Implementation of a Sustainable Island Resource Management Mechanism	
1218	Argentina	LAC	WB	Small Farmer Integrated Ecosystem Management Project	
1535	Azerbaijan	ECA	WB	Shah-Dag Rural Environment Project	
1476	Brazil	LAC	WB	Conservation and Sustainable Management of the Caatinga Biome	
1537	Regional (Albania, Macedonia)	ECA	UNDP	Integrated Ecosystem Management in the Transboundary Prespa Park Region	
1536	Venezuela	LAC	UNDP	Integrated Management and Conservation of the Caura River Basin	

APPENDIX IB. EVALUATION SCORES

		TOR question 3									TOR question 4				Tea	am quest	ions					
GLO	GLOBAL ENVIRONMENT FACILITY		b	с	d	е	f	g	h	i		а	b	с	d					Overall	other	
OPER	RATIONAL PROGRAM 12	Claims	Global	Base-	Syner-	Partner-	Country	Stake-	Sectrl	Lesson	Mean	OP12	Broad-	Themes	Comp	Mean	Overall	Intgrtn	Mean	Mean	OP?	Classification of Project
INTE		Focal	Envmti Benefit	line	gies	ships	Driven	holder	Integrn	Lrning		criteria	er ⊦A Obitve	FAs	Advtge		Envmti Benefit	giving			#	
GEF	COVED PROJECTS, ST DECEMBER, 2004												,					=) <u>=</u> .g)				
ID	Country																					
616	Global (Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Mexico, etc.)	4	0	3	4	4	4	4	4	4	3.4	3	3	0	0	1.5	4	4	4.0	3.0	12	Data management
793	Benin	4	3	4	3	1	5	3	2	2	3.0	5	0	4	4	3.3	2	3	2.5	2.9	12	Stand alone
839	Mexico	5	2	3	3	5	5	4	3	3	3.7	5	0	3	2	2.5	3	3	3.0	3.1	12	Blended
847	Nicaragua	3	2	3	2	5	2	1	2	1	2.3	2	0	2	0	1.0	2	2	2.0	1.8	12	Stand alone
933	Senegal	5	2	3	2	5	3	5	3	5	3.7	5	4	2	2	3.3	3	3	3.0	3.3	12	Institutional develpmnt
947	Regional (Colombia, Costa Rica, Nicaragua)	4	4	4	3	5	5	5	5	4	4.3	5	2	5	2	3.5	3	4	3.5	3.8	12	Stand alone
956	China	5	2	5	4	5	5	5	5	5	4.6	5	5	3	1	3.5	3	4	3.5	3.9	15	Institutional develpmnt
972	Rwanda	4	0	5	5	3	5	4	4	2	3.6	5	0	5	3	3.3	4	3	3.5	3.4	12	Blended
984	Mongolia	5	4	4	4	3	5	4	5	2	4.0	5	2	5	3	3.8	4	5		2.6	12	Stand alone
1022	Regional (Niger, Nigeria)	1	1	3	2	5	5	5	5	5	3.6	5	4	5	2	4.0	3	4	3.5	3.7	12	Institutional develpmnt
1035	Peru	3	2	0	2	5	5	5	5	0	3.0	3	0	3	0	1.5	1	1	1.0	1.8	3	Stand alone
1047	Honduras	4	4	5	0	5	5	5	5	5	4.2	0	3	3	0	1.5	1	2	1.5	2.4	15	Blended
1080	Albania	3	3	3	4	5	5	5	4	3	3.9	3	5	3	3	3.5	3	3	3.0	3.5	12	Blended
1178	Burkina Faso	4	4	5	3	5	5	5	5	0	4.0	3	0	3	0	1.5	1	1	1.0	2.2	15	Blended
1213	Egypt	4	4	4	0	4	5	4	4	0	3.2	3	0	3	0	1.5	1	1	1.0	1.9	15/1	Blended
1244	Kazakhstan	5	4	3	2	5	5	5	4	5	4.2	4	5	5	5	4.8	3	4	3.5	4.2	15	Institutions
1275	Niger	5	0	5	0	5	5	5	5	5	3.9	3	0	3	0	1.5	1	1	1.0	2.1	?	Blended
1325	Regional (Madagascar, Niger, Ethiopia)	5	0	5	0	5	5	5	4	0	3.2	4	0	3	0	1.8	1	3	2.0	2.3	9	Blended
1330	Zambia	4	4	3	0	0	5	4	4	0	2.7	3	0	3	0	1.5	1	1	1.0	1.7	12	Stand alone
1343	Brazil	4	4	0	3	3	3	3	4	5	3.2	3	0	3	3	2.3	3	4	3.5	3.0	12	Stand alone
1353	China	4	0	1	1	1	5	1	4	1	2.0	3	1	4	0	2.0	3	2	2.5	2.2	?	Institutional develpmnt
1362	Kenya	3	5	5	3	4	5	5	4	0	3.8	3	0	3	0	1.5	1	2	1.5	2.3	15	Stand alone
1378	Global (Brazil, India, Jordan, Kenya)	2	5	5	1	4	3	4	4	1	3.2	3	5	3	5	4.0	5	0	2.5	3.2	SPA	Stand alone
1394	Regional (Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Egypt, Ethiopia, etc.)	0	0	3	0	4	1	5	1	0	1.6	1	0	0	0	0.3	1	0	0.5	0.8	12	Stand alone
1455	Global (SIDSNet)	4	3	3	3	5	5	3	3	3	3.6	3	0	3	0	1.5	2	2	2.0	2.4	12?	Data management
1544	Brazil	4	0	3	1	5	3	4	4	2	2.9	5	0	3	5	3.3	2	1	1.5	2.5	15?	Stand alone
1590	Namibia	5	4	5	5	4	5	5	5	5	4.8	3	0	3	4	2.5	2	2	2.0	3.1	12	Institutions
1684	Regional (Cambodia, Lao PDR, China, Thailand, Vietnam)	4	5	5	5	5	4	3	4	4	4.3	3	0	0	5	2.0	1	4	2.5	2.9	9/12	Institutions
1769	Global (China, Indonesia, Russian Federation)	5	5	4	2	5	5	2	2	0	3.3	3	3	5	2	3.3	3	3	3.0	3.2	9/12	Stand alone
1848	Renya	2	4	4	0	5	5	5	5	1	3.4	3	0	4	0	1.8	2	1	1.5	2.2	3/4	Biended
1855	Chad Regional (China, Mangalia)	4	4	4	4	5	5	5	5	0	4.0	3	0	5	2	2.5	1	1	1.0	2.5	15	Biended
18/0		2	2	4	4	o 4	2	5	о 4	2	4.0	о 4		U E	0	1.0	3	2	3.0	3.1 2.2	10	Riondod
18/2	Poloruo	5	2	3	4	4	3	5	4	5	3.1	4		о Е	5	5.3	4	3	3.5	3.3	10	
2057	Delatus Czech Republic	5 4	3	2 4	4	2 4	2 4	5	4	2 4	4.3	5	5 4	2 4	3	3.0	4	4	4.0	4.4	12	Stanu alone
2100	Ghana	4	5	4	4	4	5	5	5	4	2.0	0	4	4	0	0.5	4	4	4.0	1.5	12	Stand alone
2183	Polond	4	0	5	3	5	5	3	5	2	2.5	5	0	2	5	3.3	4	2	3.5	3.5	4	Stand alone
2520	Regional	3	1	1	2	3	4	2	1	0	19	3	0	1	3	1.8	3	3	3.0	2.2	12	Institutional development
2520	regional	0			-	0	-	-		Ū	1.5	0	Ū		3	1.0	J	0	0.0	2.2	12	institutional developmint
PDF-	B PROJECTS, 31 DECEMBER. 2004																					
1218	Argentina	1	2	0	1	2	5	2	2	3	3.0	3	1	3	2	2.3	2	2	2.0	2.4	1/3/15	Blended
1476	Brazil	5	2	3	4	4	5	5	4	5	4.1	3	0	3	1	1.8	4	4	4.0	3.3	12	Stand alone
1535	Azerbaijan	5	5	4	0	0	5	5	5	0	3.2	4	3	5	0	3.0	3	4	3.5	3.2	4	Blended
1536	Venezuela	4	5	4	4	3	5	5	5	4	4.3	3	0	3	1	1.8	4	3	3.5	3.2	12	Institutional develpmnt
1537	Regional (Albania, Macedonia)	5	0	4	1	5	5	4	5	1	3.3	4	1	1	1	1.8	4	4	4.0	3.0	12	Institutional develpmnt
1614	Antigua And Barbuda	3	0	2	0	1	5	2	3	0	1.8	1	0	4	3	2.0	1	3	2.0	1.9	2	Institutional develpmnt
	Mean	3.8	2.7	3.4	2.3	4.0	4.5	4.1	4.0	2.3	3.5	3.5	1.3	3.1	1.8	2.4	2.6	2.6	2.5	2.8		

APPENDIX II. RESPONSES TO THE TERMS OF REFERENCE

Question 1: Objectives of OP12: What was OP12 intended to accomplish?

Question 1a	Evaluation Criteria
What were the political and other rationales for the GEF's development of OP12?	 Extent to which rationales for creation of OP12 are clearly defined. Extent to which there is evidence of political motivation in the creation of OP12.

Findings: As a consequence of OPs originating from their respective Conventions, there was little cross-sectional integration among OPs within each focal area as well as across different focal areas. OP9 International Waters was the first GEF attempt to promote the objectives of multiple focal areas in regional initiatives. Following OP9, OP12 was created to continue to overcome what was perceived as independent "silos" created by the single focal area OPs. Integrated natural resource management was becoming an increasingly mainstream approach to sustainable development, such that an OP on IEM was one way to break through these barriers. The final version of OP12 reflected the need for proactively addressing and monitoring synergies among focal areas beyond the scope of OP9.

It was not possible to judge on the basis of the available documents whether there was political motivation in the creation of OP12. It is understood that one GEF Council member, who was also a key player in the deliberations of the Subsidiary Body for Implementation of the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC), played an important role in OP12's change of focus.

The stated rationale for the creation of OP12 is found in paragraphs 1–6 of the OP12 document dated 20 April 2000.

Other observations. The original focus of the climate change focal area was on mitigation through the introduction of appropriate technologies. OP12 was originally proposed as "Elements for a GEF Operational Program on Carbon Sequestration" when presented to the GEF Council in May 1999. The council:

...approve[ed] the elements as a basis for preparing an operational program, subject to the comments made during the Council meeting and written comments to be submitted to the Secretariat by June 7, 1999 and on the understanding that this program will be fully consistent with the guidance provided by the Conference of the Parties to the Convention on Biological Diversity and the Conference of the Parties to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. The Council requests the Secretariat to conduct further consultations on the development of the operational program with concerned partners and stakeholders, including the Implementing Agencies, STAP and the Secretariats of the Convention on Biological Diversity, the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change and the Convention to Combat Desertification prior to the circulation of a draft program to Council Members for comments.¹

Several respondents claimed that concerns were raised during the consultations requested by the GEF Council about the state of negotiations in the Conference of the Parties

¹Joint Summary of the Chairs, GEF Council Meeting May 5–7, 1999, paragraph 30, p. 7.

(COP) of the UNFCCC, particularly over paragraph 12 of the Kyoto Protocol on the clean development mechanism (CDM). As a result, the OP was given its final title (20 April 2000), "Operational Program #12 Integrated Ecosystem Management." There is no record of this change in the Joint Summaries of the Chairs of subsequent GEF Council meetings. However, there is confirmation of there being no COP decision on the role of the CDM. The International Institute for Sustainable Development, in its summary of the 13th meeting of the Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technical Advice of the UNFCCC in September 2000 in Lyon, France, reported, "On questions about whether the GEF might reconsider its current focus on mitigation projects in favor of other areas, such as adaptation, once the CDM is introduced, [GEF Chair and CEO Mohamed] El-Ashry noted the limited guidance provided by the COP on adaptation activities, and added that the specifics of the CDM had yet to be decided."² Note that this was after the release of the OP12 document.

Question 1b	Evaluation Criteria
What is the scientific foundation of	• Extent to which the analyses,
OP12, including any recommendations	recommendations, and guidance
provided by the scientific bodies of the	recommendations (provided to the GEF by
relevant Conventions and the GEF?	the scientific bodies and the Conferences of
What was the guidance provided by the	the Parties of the Conventions) provide a
relevant Conventions for which the GEF	sound scientific foundation for the creation of
is the financial mechanism?	OP12.

Findings: At the time OP12 was developed, there was increasing scientific awareness that operationalization of the "sustainable development" theme of Rio 92 required consideration of ecosystems as a whole. OP12 is a response to that awareness, creating an instrument within the GEF that could work across the three Conventions and lead to a harmonizing of the GEF portfolio.

There is no evidence that the scientific bodies of the Conventions gave any recommendation as to the scientific foundation of OP12. The general guidance contained in the Conventions and the decisions of the Convention on Biological Diversity are detailed below.

Relevant reports examined:

- The COPs to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change and of its Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technical Advice to the COP
- The COP of the Convention on Conservation of Biodiversity and of its Subsidiary Body on Scientific, Technical and Technological Advice
- The COP of the Convention to Combat Desertification in Those Countries Experiencing Serious Drought and/or Desertification, Particularly in Africa and of its Committee on Science and Technology.

²Earth Negotiations Bulletin 12(151), p. 8.
Surprisingly, none of these appear to provide any recommendations of specific scientific advice to the GEF with regard to IEM. Paragraphs 8–10 of the OP12 document list the guidance that the GEF received from each of the Conventions with regard to IEM:

- 1. (par 8) At the Second Conference of the Parties of the Convention on Biological Diversity, the state parties "reaffirmed that conservation and sustainable use of biological diversity and its components should be addressed in a holistic manner, taking into account the three levels of biodiversity and fully considering socioeconomic and cultural factors. However, the ecosystem approach should be the primary framework.³
- 2. (par 9) The importance of social and economic factors is echoed in the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) which emphasizes, among others, the need to have comprehensive policies and measures to address issues related to the sources, sinks, and reservoirs of greenhouse gases, taking into account different socioeconomic contexts.⁴
- 3. (par 10) The United Nations Convention to Combat Desertification (CCD) notes that actions to combat desertification (or land degradation in arid, semi-arid, and dry sub-humid areas) should be undertaken within the framework of an integrated approach that can contribute to sustainable development.⁵

Agenda 21 promotes integrated management of natural resources (or ecosystem components) and the link between sustainable livelihoods and environmental protection. OP12 supports the application of multiple approaches and management tools in ecosystem-based projects for achieving optimal global environmental as well as livelihood benefits.

Question 1c	Evaluation Criteria
What is the understanding among different GEF stakeholders of OP12's objectives and content?	 Extent of congruence among the stakeholders' understanding of OP12's objectives and content. Extent to which differing views of the stakeholders can be synthesized in a coherent manner.
Findings: There was broad concur less concurrence as to whether the prioritization of OP12 objectives. In OP12 document. The appropriate to the main report in section III).	rence among the IAs regarding OP12 objectives. There was portfolio of projects clearly reflects a rational strategic deed, it is not possible to discern strategic priorities in the ask force is urged to address this issue (also discussed in

Stakeholders in this context are considered to be the GEFSec, IAs, and project managers. Because so few OP12 projects are under implementation, other stakeholders were not considered.

Discussion of strategic priorities within focal areas began in GEF3. At that time, OP12, created in 2000, had not yet developed a portfolio, and the majority of its projects were

³Convention on Biological Diversity, Decision II/8.

⁴United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, article 4, paragraph 3.

⁵United Nations Convention to Combat Desertification, article 2, paragraph 1.

still in preparation. It was not considered useful to define strategic priorities based on such an immature portfolio. Moreover, as outlined above in TOR 1b, guidance from the Conventions and treaties was very limited. Nevertheless, the GEF Council described the strategic approach for OP12,⁶ requiring that, in addition to meeting the eligibility criteria of OP12, projects must also meet the strategic priorities in at least two of the six GEF focal areas.

The main strategic direction for OP12 in GEF3 focused on two concepts:

- Capacity building for integrated ecosystem management
- Implementation of innovative and/or indigenous approaches to IEM using a combination of natural resource management approaches and technologies to achieve multiple global environmental benefits.

In practice, it has been difficult to agree on the threshold for claimed GEBs. For example, it is not specified whether a particular project must *fit the strategic priorities* of each of the focal areas where benefits are claimed or whether it can just *contribute to the objectives* of the focal areas, thus allowing a lower threshold to accept a claimed benefit as a GEB.

Question 1d	Evaluation Criteria			
How has OP12 been operationalized, including formulation of guidance and review criteria?	• Extent to which guidance and criteria provided to the GEFSec have been applied in putting together the portfolio of projects in OP12.			
Findings: In interviews, GEFSec personnel explained that the GEF was not given specific advice by the COPs or their scientific subsidiary bodies. As a result, the GEF has consulted widely to develop appropriate criteria which reflect relevant paragraphs of the Conventions and the decision of the Convention on Biological Diversity II/8. These criteria are embodied in the OP12 document, paragraphs 11 and 12.				

In this context, "review criteria" are interpreted as criteria used to determine a project's eligibility for funding under OP12. The review criteria used attempted to reflect the intent of the relevant Convention and treaties consistent with the GEF Council's direction for integration, multiple GEBs, and synergies among focal areas.

As noted regarding TOR 1c, the lack of clarity on the thresholds for expected benefits in the relevant focal areas has led to different interpretations of the review criteria. The guidelines remain unclear.

⁶Strategic Business Planning: Direction and Targets, pp. 1–2.

Question 1e	Evaluation Criteria		
How is the concept of "synergies among focal	 If there is more than one definition, degree to which they are consistent. 		
areas" defined?	 Extent to which definition(s) are clearly congruent across the relevant focal areas. 		
	 If no (useful) definition, team interpretation of the pattern of implementation. 		
Findings: Synergies among focal areas occur where joint activities across two or more focal areas lead to greater benefits than either one would provide without the other.			

No differences in the conceptual understanding of "synergies between [among] focal areas" were detected. The dictionary definition of synergy refers to synergism, defined as "the interaction of elements that when combined produce a total effect that is greater than the sum of the individual elements."⁷ In the context of the focal areas of the GEF portfolio, the term "synergies" implies that activities in more than one focal area lead to results that give a more successful outcome than either of them undertaken without the other. The concept is often described as win-win, but is more properly "win by more-win by more." The topic is discussed in more detail in the main document in paragraph 66, "Synergies or double jeopardy?"

Addressing the issue of synergies among focal areas in OP12 and monitoring the benefits of activities promoting synergies has been a challenge. At the project level, the primary focus has been on multiple GEBs with little emphasis on the possible synergies that could be achieved using IEM. More generally, the GEF is increasingly promoting integration among focal areas at both the program and project levels. Multiple GEBs are possible by using an integrated approach to natural resources management at various geographic scales.

⁷*Random House Unabridged Dictionary*, 2nd ed.

Question 1f	Evaluation Criteria
OP12 was developed in a specific context to meet a gap in GEF operations: is that context still relevant? Can changes be made to OP12 to ensure that it meets the purpose for which it was designed? Are there other tools that the GEF can also use to further achieve the objectives of increased integration among focal areas?	 Extent to which: Creation of OP12 moves the GEF in the right direction OP12 helps or hinders the mainstreaming of realistic integration in GEF operations There was a specific gap in GEF operations that was clearly defined before OP12 was initiated That gap has been filled by the OP12 portfolio of projects The OP12 portfolio can be accommodated in OPs of other focal areas There are tools available that would enable the GEF to create increased integration among focal areas These tools are relevant and applicable to the GEF's needs to create increased integration among focal areas A new direction for OP12 would be more effective in filling the gap.

Findings: The objective is still relevant and crucial. A real need is to develop the *processes* that will lead to integration across focal areas and disciplines coupled to a very tightly developed and implemented M&E program to report on successes of "integration." There is a need to develop the models for processes that create/facilitate integration in various biomes/resource management issues/systems.

Two other multifocal OPs in the GEF portfolio (OP9 and OP15) include elements for which OP12 was created. Neither of these OPs adequately addresses IEM in the manner intended by OP12. The OP12 document, however, lacks the strategic priorities necessary to make the concept operational in a coherent portfolio of projects. It is unfortunate that, after approval, projects are currently implemented by IAs with essentially no further input from the GEF. There is therefore little opportunity for the GEFSec to learn from project strengths and weaknesses in a timely manner during project implementation. The development and implementation of a tightly coupled M&E process could allow successes to be identified and replicated, and unsuccessful components of project design be speedily identified so that they may be corrected as soon as possible.

The TOR questions in 1f are also addressed in section III of the main report.

Regarding the evaluation criteria posed above:

- Creation of OP12 is moving the GEF in the right direction, but the program needs redefinition to create strategic priorities such as are being developed in other focal areas.
- OP12 has helped mainstream realistic integration in GEF operations by creating an awareness of the need to break away from a compartment alized approach, engendered, especially, by the creation of the biodiversity OPs.

- In terms of a specific gap in GEF operations that was clearly defined before OP12 was initiated, it is clear that there was a need to create more integration across focal areas in the GEF portfolio. This response leaves aside that OP12 was originally conceived as an OP on carbon sequestration (discussed in TOR 1a above).
- Regarding the extent to which that gap has been filled by the OP12 portfolio of projects, unfortunately, not many projects clearly demonstrate true integrated ecosystem management, mainly through the lack of a "glue" that binds the components together. This glue is a coherent enabling environment, which is clearly demonstrated, for example, in projects 956 China, 1244 Kazakhstan, and 947 Regional.
- The extent to which the OP12 portfolio could be accommodated in OPs of other focal areas can be summarized as follows. Some projects could be accommodated in OP15 (land degradation). There are, however, several projects that do not address land degradation and/or clearly demonstrate multifocality and synergy as described in the STAP report.⁸ There is a strong case for such projects remaining in OP12.
- There are tools available that would enable the GEF to create increased integration among focal areas: i.e., the STAP conceptual design tool⁹ coupled with a more rigorous definition of OP12's strategic priorities.
- These tools are relevant and applicable to the GEF's needs to create increased integration among focal areas. They would revitalize OP12 and give it a sharper focus and relevance.
- A new direction for OP12 would be more effective in filling the gap. This issue is addressed in section III of the main report.
- The GEFSec is in the process of developing strategic priorities for GEF4. A major focus will be on integration at the focal area level and on the promotion of an integrated approach to natural resource management at the project level; both of these are consistent with the purpose of OP12. Current discussions focus on the processes to define and implement strategic priorities in GEF4 and beyond. The discussion process also includes the establishment of a tighter M&E system. However, projects are required to provide a Log-frame analysis, which gives a static analysis of project design in the pre-approval stage. Log-frame analysis does not easily accommodate the flexibility needed to implement robust feedback.
- Experience with OP12 projects will be highly relevant for future GEF activities that promote integration. If the GEFSec were more involved in monitoring project implementation at a programmatic level, it would be better placed to develop guidelines for integration at both the program and project levels.

⁸A Conceptual Design Tool for Exploiting Interlinkages between Focal Areas of the GEF. ⁹Ibid.

Question 2: Taking Stock of the OP12 Portfolio

Question 2a	Evaluation Criteria
What are the objectives, global environmental benefits, and proposed implementation approaches of OP12 projects? Are the projects uniform, or can they be categorized into various clusters?	 Extent to which: Approved objectives are clearly stated Approved objectives are achievable within the context of the proposed project implementation Approved projects are uniform or whether there are clearly recognizable and plausible clusters.

Findings: A preliminary examination of the projects in the OP12 portfolio suggested that they could be categorized in one of four groups:

- Data management
- Blended (a small environment component attached to a large development project)
- Institutional development
- Stand-alone.

Although there may well be other categories that could be used, other groupings did not provide more utility. There is also scope to subdivide the stand-alone category further, but attempts to do so only led to cumbersome numbers and no improvement in usefulness.

Reviewers were asked to allocate each project to one of the categories above. Table 1 shows these categories and the amount of the GEF grant by IA. Blended projects comprise by far the largest component of the portfolio funding, with stand-alone and institutional development projects each comprising somewhat more than half the remainder.

Table 1. Number and approved GEF grants to OP12 projects classified by type of project within four IAs

Project type	ADB		UNDP		UNEP		WB		Total	
Floject type	#	\$million	#	\$million	#	\$million	#	\$million	#	\$million
Data management			2	1.75					2	1.75
Blended			3	21.06	1 ^a	5.05 ^a	8	35.93	12	62.04
Stand-alone			4	7.09	2	1.98	9	26.04	15	35.10
Institutional development	3	9.35	1	4.35	3 ^b	10.38 ^b	2	12.76	9	36.83
Total	3	9.35	10	34.25	6	17.40	19	74.73	38	135.72

^aProject jointly implemented with IFAD.

^bIncludes one project jointly implemented with UNDP and the WB. The project is only attributed to UNEP. All amounts are in US\$.

Twelve of the 38 projects that comprise the portfolio of approved projects in OP12 are what is termed by the IAs as "blended"—i.e., a relatively small environment component is attached to a relatively large development project. Nine projects focus primarily on institutional development. Of the remaining 16 projects, 2 focused on data management, and 14 could not be readily classified into a small number of meaningful groups; these were termed "stand-alone" projects.

Question 2b	Evaluation Criteria		
What is the extent of GEF allocations to OP12 projects (by year, project type, IA, etc.)?	 Extent to which: Clusters reflect other than the obvious year, project type, and IA Additional clusters are relevant The GEFSec perceives that there are clusters. 		
Findings: Data were extracted from the material provided by GEF M&E, and tables of the			

Findings: Data were extracted from the material provided by GEF M&E, and tables of the various categories were produced (see below). Total GEF funding is US\$135.72 million, of which the largest proportion (58 percent) is administered by the WB, followed by UNDP (24 percent).

Funding distribution by project type and IA: The 38 projects in the OP12 portfolio comprise 17 medium-sized projects with GEF funding of US\$14.78 million and 21 full projects with GEF funding of US\$87.76 million. There are six PDF-B projects with GEF funding of US\$1.95 million and indicative funding at the full project stage of US\$34.95 million (table 2).

 Table 2. Number of and approved GEF grants to full projects, medium-sized projects, and

 PDF-B projects approved in OP12 within four IAs

ADB ADB		UNDP		UNEP		WB		Total		
Појесстуре	#	\$million	#	\$million	#	\$million	#	\$million	#	\$million
PDF-B			3	0.92			3	1.03	6	1.95
PDF-B ^a				11.92				34.95		46.87
Medium- sized	2	1.30	6	5.63	3 ^b	2.98 ^b	6	4.87	17	14.78
Full	1	8.05	4	28.62	3 ^c	14.43 ^c	13	69.85	21	120.94
Total	3	9.35	13	35.17	6	17.40	22	75.75	44	137.67

^aThese figures refer to the estimated cost of the proposed full project.

^bIncludes one project jointly implemented with UNDP and the WB. The project is only attributed to UNEP. ^cIncludes one project jointly implemented with IFAD.

All amounts are in US\$.

Full projects are dominated by the WB, which provides 58 percent of total OP12 full project funding. UNDP and UNEP provide 24 and 12 percent, respectively, and ADB's one project accounts for 7 percent. In funding terms, medium-sized projects account for only 7 percent of the WB portfolio, while they are 21 percent of UNEP's, 20 percent of UNDP's, and 16 percent of ADB's portfolio. Only the WB and UNDP have PDF-B projects—three each.

The mean full project grant for UNDP is US\$7.12 million, compared with US\$5.37 million for the WB and US\$4.81 for UNEP. UNDP's portfolio is dominated by 839 Mexico, with a GEF grant of US\$15.65 million; this is far more than any other grant in the OP12 portfolio. ADB's one full project is worth US\$8.05 million, the second highest in the portfolio.

Rate of project approval: Only four projects were approved by the end of 2000. The pace of approval picked up rapidly to a rate of 9 or 10 a year over the next two years; this was followed by a lull in 2003 before jumping again to 10 in 2004 (table 3). Until 2004, the WB produced more than half the projects approved. In 2004, projects were more evenly distributed among the IAs. The WB accounts for half the total approved full and medium-sized projects, UNDP for 26 percent, UNEP for 16 percent, and ADB for 8 percent.

ADB		UNDP		UNEP		WB		Total		
Tear	#	\$million	#	\$million	#	\$million	#	\$million	#	\$million
1999			1	0.75					1	0.75
2000			1	15.65			2	7.05	3	22.70
2001			2	5.35	1	0.98	6	12.70	9	19.02
2002	3	9.35	1	4.10	1	1.00	5	27.70	10	41.51
2003			1	4.52	1	4.00	3	13.07	5	21.58
2004			4	3.38	3 ^a	11.43 ^a	3	14.85	10	30.16
Total			10	34.25	6	17.40	19	74.72	38	135.72

Table 3. Number of and approved GEF grants to full projects and medium-sized projectsapproved in OP12 each year 1999–2004 within four IAs

^aIncludes one medium -sized project jointly implemented with UNDP and the WB (the project is only attributed to UNEP) and one full project jointly implemented with IFAD. All amounts are in US\$.

GEF internal issues include the following:

- In GEF3, OP12 was allocated US\$112 million. Much of these resources were quickly committed, leading to high pressure on the remaining resources so that some projects were reallocated to other focal areas and OPs based on an analysis of the OP12 portfolio.
- In GEF4, it is proposed to eliminate separate envelopes for projects with multiple benefits and share the incremental cost among the focal areas where benefits are claimed. This approach should allow for more financial flexibility and improved cooperation among focal area teams in the GEFSec and the IAs/Executing Agencies (EAs). The internal processes to implement this proposal are under discussion.
- One OP12 project is implemented by UNEP in cooperation with another executing agency, IFAD, which has no direct access to GEF resources (see tables 2 and 3).

Question 2c	Evaluation Criteria		
What is the extent of co-financing of OP12 projects?	• Extent to which claimed co-financing is realistic and reasonable and documentation of co- financing is adequate and convincing.		
Findings: Co-financing is almost four times the level of the GEF grants (table 4). In a number of cases, claimed co-financing is an estimate of in-kind and proposed input by proponent			

of cases, claimed co-financing is an estimate of in-kind and proposed input by proponent governments. There is rarely documentary evidence of the extent to which this co-financing will be forthcoming. Only evidence of an approved loan, for example by a donor agency, is convincing. In many cases, the figures used seem be wishful thinking.

Total co-funding is said to be US\$28.45 million for the 17 medium-sized projects, US\$74.00 million for the six PDF-Bs at their full project stage, and US\$326.86 million for the 21 full projects. In many cases, the co-funding consists of in-kind resources. In one case (616 Global), the executing agency is under legal process by the Costa Rican government for over US\$1.5 million.

Mostly, project financial baselines follow the sustainable livelihood agenda of the country(ies) concerned. In these cases, the baseline is usually supported by both the IA and by other national/international development agencies. This leads to higher rates of co-financing than in projects with more restricted foci.

The GEFSec expects letters of commitment by co-financing agencies and institutions at the CEO endorsement stage. In many cases, these documents were not available in the GEF database, so there is no clear evidence to support that this requirement is met. During project implementation, IAs are required to report regularly on the extent of cofinancing and efforts to substitute co-financing in case of an unexpected withdrawal. Again because of the immaturity of projects in OP12, there are only a very few project implementation reports for projects in the portfolio and even fewer progress reports.

Implementing Agency	Approved GEF grants (\$million)	Co-financing (\$million)	Total
ADB	9.35	9.62	18.97
UNDP	34.25	153.09	187.34
UNEP	17.40	56.68	74.08
WB	74.72	287.94	362.66
Total	135.72	507.32	643.04

Table 4. Approved GEF grants and project co-financing for full projects and medium-sized projects within four IAs

All amounts are in US\$.

Question 2d	Evaluation Criteria		
What is the geographic coverage of these projects compared to other relevant OPs?	 Extent to which: The geographical distribution of the projects in OPs are similar Any obvious differences can be explained rationally. 		
Findings: OP12 projects are heavily focused on Africa; projects in the biodiversity focal area			

Findings: OP12 projects are heavily focused on Africa; projects in the biodiversity focal area are more evenly distributed among Africa, Asia, and LAC. There appears to be a heavy concentration of international waters projects in the Caspian-Aral region.

The regional distribution (table 5) shows the differing foci of the IAs. As is obvious by its regional nature, ADB is entirely focused on Asia. In contrast, the WB is focused mainly on Africa, Eastern Europe, and LAC; while UNDP's focus is on Eastern Europe and LAC, plus two global projects. UNEP's focus is principally Africa, with two global projects. It was not possible to audit projects in OPs from other focal areas, so the conclusions here only apply to the geographical distribution of projects in OP12. Some comparisons are possible with data from the *Biodiversity Program Study*, 2004 (Table 6).

Region	ADB		UNDP			UNEP		WB	Total	
Region	#	\$million	#	\$million	#	\$million	#	\$million	#	\$million
Global			2	1.75	2	2.00			4	3.75
Asia	3	9.35			1	4.00	1	0.83	5	14.18
Africa			1	4.35	3 ^a	11.43	12	46.30	16	62.07
LAC			4	25.16			3	12.52	7	37.68
ECA ^b			3	2.99			3	15.08	6	37.68
Total	3	9.35	13	34.25	6	17.42	22	74.72	44	135.74

 Table 5. Number and approved GEF grants for full projects and medium-sized projects

 within each geographical region or with global focus within four IAs

^aIncludes one medium -sized project jointly implemented with UNDP and the WB (the project is only attributed to UNEP) and one full project jointly implemented with IFAD.

^bEurope and Central Asia.

All amounts are in US\$.

The regional distribution of projects by number and IA over the 13 years of operation of the biodiversity OPs is very different from the distribution of projects in OP12 (tables 4 and 5). For example, UNDP has implemented 10 times as many projects for almost 20 times the grant total compared with OP12, while UNEP and the WB have implemented seven or eight times as many projects for 6 to 12 times the grant total. Compared with the distribution in OP12, UNEP's focus within the biodiversity focal area is again mainly on Africa, while both UNDP and the WB are more evenly distributed regionally among Africa, Asia, and LAC as compared with their OP12 representation.

Region		UNDP		UNEP		WB		Total	
Region	#	# \$million #		\$million	#	\$million	#	\$million	
Global	0	0.0	10	27.3	1	25.0	11	52.3	
Asia	49	201.2	4	2.9	39	236.4	92	440.5	
Africa	40	176.7	14	38.7	50	294.4	104	509.8	
LAC	39	177.8	6	14.8	60	341.2	105	533.8	
ECA	9	27.3	4	5.0	19	84.6	32	116.9	
Multi-regional	1	13.4	3	17.4	0	0.0	4	30.8	
Total	138	596.4	41	106.1	169	981.6	348	1,684.1	

Table 6. Number of biodiversity projects and GEF funding within each geographical region or with global or regional focus within three IAs, FY 1991–2003 (full and medium-sized projects only)

Source: *Biodiversity Program Study, 2004*, data from table 3.5 recast and totaled for consistency with table 5.

All amounts are in US\$.

It was not possible to extract comparable data from the maps in the International Waters Program Study, although it is clear that there is a heavy concentration of projects in the Aral-Caspian Sea region of ECA. There were no comparable data in the Climate Change Program Study, and, in any event, the OPs in the climate change focal area are focused on mitigation and are not relevant to OP12.

Question 3: Performance of OP12 Portfolio

Procedure: Documentation for the 38 approved medium-sized and full projects and six PDF-B projects in the OP12 portfolio was distributed to team members to evaluate according to the questions in the TOR and the associated evaluation criteria. For TOR questions related to quality (baselines, for example), reviewers scored each sub-question on a scale of 0–5, assessed as follows: 0—highly unsatisfactory, 1—unsatisfactory, 2— moderately unsatisfactory, 3—moderately satisfactory, 4—satisfactory, and 5—highly satisfactory. For questions that required reviewers to make value judgments as to the likelihood of success (global benefits, for example), reviewers used a different set of descriptive criteria, also on a scale of 0–5, assessed as: 0—none claimed or highly unlikely, 1—unlikely, 2—moderately unlikely, 3—moderately likely, 4—likely, and 5 highly likely. Where the response was a simple yes or no, scores were valued at 5 or 0, respectively. In many cases where the answer was "Broadly," such as "Are projects under OP12 consistent with OP12 selection criteria?," a score of 2 was allocated.

Scores were entered into a spreadsheet. Simple means were extracted over the subquestions for each main question, and for each sub-question over the categories of project, full project, medium-sized project, and PDF-B. Cumulative score probabilities were graphed for each, and the data were used to answer questions in this section. The spreadsheet data are included in appendix IB. Because there is no indication in the TOR that any one main question or sub-question is more or less relatively important than any other, no weights were applied to the scores. For this reason, each sub-question contributes equally to the means for each main question, and main questions 3 and 4 contribute equally to the overall mean. The means therefore may or may not reflect the GEF's overall priorities.

General comments: Only a little over 11 percent of projects scored less than moderately unsatisfactory, but only a little less than 30 percent ranked satisfactory or better. This may be due to lack of discrimination in the early days of OP12, since more recent projects tend to have higher scores. Scores were allocated on the basis of the documents available for review—i.e., project briefs and work plans. The overall scores for performance therefore represent a judgment of how well projects were likely to perform and are not a measure of actual performance on the ground.

Scores for each of the sub-questions in question 3 were classified by the year in which the project was approved (table 7). Although the differences are not statistically significant, projects approved in 2002 were somewhat better, and those approved in 2000 somewhat worse, than those approved in other years. On average, recently approved projects do not score better than projects approved in the early years of OP12. PDF-B projects in the pipeline are marginally worse than the overall average.



	No. of				Su	b-quest	ion				
Year	projects	а	b	С	d	е	f	g	h	i	Mean
1999	1	4.0	0.0	3.0	4.0	4.0	4.0	4.0	4.0	4.0	3.4
2000	3	4.0	2.3	3.3	2.7	3.7	4.0	2.7	2.3	2.0	3.0
2001	9	3.7	2.4	3.9	2.0	3.8	4.1	4.3	3.7	1.9	3.3
2002	10	4.6	3.7	4.0	2.8	4.6	4.7	4.2	4.3	3.4	4.0
Mean 1999– 2002	23	4.1	2.9	3.8	2.5	4.1	4.3	4.0	3.8	2.7	3.6
2003	5	3.2	2.4	2.4	1.4	4.0	4.6	4.0	4.4	2.2	3.2
2004	10	3.2	2.7	3.4	2.4	4.5	4.6	4.6	4.2	1.7	3.5
Mean 2003–04	15	3.2	2.6	3.1	2.1	4.3	4.6	4.4	4.3	1.9	3.4
PDF-B	6	4.3	2.5	3.5	1.3	2.3	5.0	4.0	4.5	1.3	3.1

Table 7. Mean scores of OP12 projects by year of approval for TOR questions onperformance of the portfolio

Note: a: Multifocality; b: global environmental benefits; c: baseline; d: synergies; e: partnerships; f: countrydriven; g: stakeholder; h: sectoral integration; i: lesson learning

Question 3a	Evaluation Criteria				
How has multifocality been dealt with during project preparation? Were there special teams set up? Did IAs develop special frameworks for each project?	 Extent to which: Focal areas are covered in each of the approved projects Evidence supports that special teams were formed Evidence supports that IAs developed special frameworks for each approved project Evidence supports that special teams or frameworks would provide for more effective delivery or outcomes 				
Findings: Many projects (in their documentation) do not convincingly address the issue of multifocality. Some projects "rounded up the usual suspects" of biodiversity and carbon accumulation, often with no clear information as to how the biodiversity or carbon accumulation would be achieved and monitored. Measurements of both are difficult technical issues (see the discussion at paragraph 21, "Baseline studies and indicators," in the main report).					



The extent to which each project claimed multifocality was assessed. Sixteen percent of projects scored less than moderately likely for multifocality, or they did not demonstrate clear multifocality at all, such as 1378 Global for measuring soil carbon. In terms of probable success in achieving multifocality, over two-thirds were scored likely or better; over 30 percent were ranked as highly likely.

In addition to scoring the degree to which each project demonstrated multifocality in project documents, the GEFSec and IA staff were asked their opinions in interviews. No evidence was found that special teams were set up for individual projects, although the IAs do have multidisciplinary teams in which specialists were required to sign off on relevant components. The GEF focal area task forces comprise members of the GEFSec and the IAs such that the opportunity for cross-fertilization does exist. The OP12 project document lacks strategic direction in this area, an issue that the OP12 Task Force needs to address.

There was no evidence found of special frameworks for each project within the IAs. Some projects, such as 956 China and 1022 Regional, have as their objective the creation of special institutional frameworks on which further projects will be implemented.

Question 3b	Evaluation Criteria
How do OP12 projects measure global environmental benefits?	 Extent to which: Some, many, or all approved OP12 projects measure global environmental benefits
	Measurement methodology is sound
	Measurements are relevant and meaningful
	There are indicators proposed to be measured
	 Measurement processes/reporting systems are likely to be efficient and effective.

Findings: In almost all cases, global environmental benefits were claimed in terms of preservation of important biodiversity and accumulation of carbon stocks. Some projects attempted to put the carbon accumulation in a global context, although some of these claims were dubious at best. Many projects claimed local benefits in terms of preservation of biodiversity and accumulation of carbon, which are often likely to be achieved, although the means of converting these to global benefits require value judgments that often seemed tenuous. Forty-five percent of projects scored moderately unsatisfactory or less. Only a little under 19 percent were ranked as highly likely.



The review was based on the documents available for each project and assessed the GEBs that each project claimed. Most projects claimed GEBs of biodiversity and accumulation of carbon stocks. Note that two of the six PDF-B projects were ranked highly satisfactory for TOR 3b; thus it is possible to address the issue of GEB at early stages of project development.

Question 3c	Evaluation Criteria			
To what extent have the projects established baselines and indicators for relevant environmental and socioeconomic aspects?	Extent to which proposed (actual) baselines and indicators are sufficient and relevant:EnvironmentallySocioeconomically.			
Findings: Most projects tackled some form of baseline assessment, although for many the procedures and data could be better. Some projects proposed to collect baseline data in the first stages of the project. The team found this dangerous due to the likely confounding between project implementation activities and collection of baseline data.				



Baselines were interpreted to mean the state of the system, such as initial soil carbon stocks, soil depth, or measurements of existing biodiversity, before any project interventions start. Because the question is factual, the quality scoring system was used. Most projects addressed the issue of baselines; less than 16 percent were found to be less than moderately unsatisfactory, and more than 50 percent were satisfactory or better. The weakest component in this regard was socioeconomic baselines.

Further issues identified follow:

- IAs have recently been required to discuss the issue of baselines explicitly. Monitoring and evaluation is now required within each project, for which the establishment of a baseline is an integral activity.
- IAs mostly identify baseline information types or even collect baseline information before projects are submitted for CEO endorsement. In these cases, the confounding of project activities and the collection of baseline data is unlikely. Projects initiated in the early stages of OP12 are more problematic.
- OP12 was one of the first programs that made a conscious and clear link between people's livelihoods and the protection of the global environment as part of IEM.

Question 3d	Evaluation Criteria
How are projects preparing to demonstrate synergy in	Extent to which:The means of demonstrating synergy are adequate and
information are they	convincing
collecting? What models have they developed?	 Information being collected is sufficient to demonstrate synergy
	Models are well-established and convincing
	Alternative models have been explored
	 There are specific performance assessment systems established to report on "synergies."
Findings: No project proposed focal areas. It was implicit in ma into the project, synergies woul area included is basically indep e.g., 2057 Belarus where, if cor peat creation will restart and bid and neither can occur without th how to demonstrate it in an obje	a convincing model to measure synergies between or among any documents that, because there were two focal areas written d automatically occur. In a number of cases, the second focal endent of the first. In other cases, synergies are self-evident— nditions to recreate wetlands are successful, it is likely that both odiversity will be enhanced. Since the two will occur together ne other, synergy is obvious. Even so, it is difficult to propose ective sense. The GEFSec and IAs are urged to watch closely

as this particular project develops, as it may provide a model that can be replicated elsewhere.



Most OP12 projects claim synergies, implying that better management of one natural or ecosystem resource will have a positive impact on one or more other ecosystem components, but without producing a convincing model as to how synergies will occur or how they will be demonstrated. Overall, this is the weakest area of performance for OP12 projects, with over 52 percent scoring moderately unsatisfactory or less, only a little over 25 percent scoring satisfactory or better, and only 5 percent at highly satisfactory. Proponents and IAs must be much more rigorous in proposing models to demonstrate synergies, which are not always easy to demonstrate. Projects are often akin to uncontrolled experiments in that there is rarely an objective way to quantify the positive interaction between two or more focal areas. There is no simple solution to this problem, which will require much thought and careful formulation of different possible approaches. Clear strategic priorities in the OP12 document addressing this issue could help proponents, IAs, and the GEFSec.

The analysis was limited to consideration of synergies at the project level. Synergies among focal areas—such as when a project in one focal area is designed to be complementary to ongoing projects within another focal area—were not considered, as this topic, while interesting, lies outside the TOR.

Question 3e	Evaluation Criteria		
Do OP12 projects have different	Extent to which:		
partnership arrangements than comparable projects in other focal areas?	 Partnership arrangements in OP12 projects are encompassing 		
	They include multiple stakeholders		
	 There are other relevant criteria that could and/or should be applied. 		
Findings: Partnership arrangements are a strong feature of the OP12 portfolio: 84 percent of the projects score moderately satisfactory or better, and 50 percent are highly satisfactory			

Clearly, proponents and Als work hard to create partnerships and are mostly successful.



Projects in OP12 promote national and international partnerships that work toward common goals of sustainable livelihoods within the context of protecting the global environment or vice-versa. Establishment of these partnerships allows institutional and financial resources to be pooled and, for the first time, leads to harmonized donor interventions in GEF projects. This model has now been taken up by OP15 in sustainable land management and is being applied to partnership arrangements even at the level of individual countries.

Question 3f	Evaluation Criteria				
Are OP12 projects more country-	Extent to which:				
driven than projects in other focal areas?	 It is adequately spelled out that OP12 projects are country-driven 				
	Evidence is convincing.				
Findings : Over 93 percent of the projects were moderately satisfactory in demonstrating that					

Findings: Over 93 percent of the projects were moderately satisfactory in demonstrating that they were country-driven, with over 80 percent scoring satisfactory or better. Only two projects were ranked less than satisfactory; both were typical "top-down" projects in which someone had a good idea or technology and sought country participation to implement it.



The GEFSec confirms that the two low-scoring global projects were driven by knowledge gaps identified by the IAs/EAs in collaboration with the GEFSec and were indeed "top down." There is no *a priori* reason why global projects should not be assessed factually as lacking country-drivenness as demonstrated by the other projects in the OP12 portfolio. Apart from these two, the OP12 portfolio projects are very much community based. They propose interventions that address global environmental issues as well as make a conscious link between livelihoods and the environment.

It is unfortunate that financial and time constraints prevented review of projects from other focal areas to compare the evidence of level of country-drivenness. The question that must be posed is how important is it to compare OP12 projects with others in the GEF portfolio on this aspect. The key point in this regard is that nearly all the OP12 projects were moderately satisfactory or better.

Question 3g	Evaluation Criteria
Do OP12 projects have different stakeholder participation arrangements from other focal areas?	 Extent to which: Stakeholders in each OP12 project are identified, compared, and contrasted Stakeholder participation arrangements are specified.

Findings: In three-quarters of the projects, stakeholder participation was satisfactory or better; in only less than 14 percent were stakeholder participation arrangements poorly defined. These too were top-down projects in which the project design exercise had either tacked on stakeholders or in which it was not clear how stakeholders would be involved. Surprisingly, two otherwise well-designed projects (793 Benin, 1769 Global) omitted or lacked detail on this aspect.



Although the conclusions are similar to those for TOR 3f, 847 Nicaragua is the only project to score badly in both categories. In this category, the top-down nature of the relevant projects originated mainly from the proponent countries themselves, with little involvement of local stakeholders.

Question 3h	Evaluation Criteria
To what extent is there sectoral integration in the management of OP12 projects on the recipient side?	 Extent to which: Beneficiaries of each OP12 project are identified Proposed recipients are appropriate given project objectives Procedures are in place to manage cross-sectoral integration Proposed management procedures are appropriate and adequate.

Findings: Most projects clearly identified recipients, and project designs incorporated procedures for cross-sectoral management. Over 84 percent of the projects scored moderately satisfactory or better; three-quarters were satisfactory or better. Once again, the same group of top-down projects scored poorly.



Cross-sectoral integration becomes relatively unimportant with good project design and delivery. The focus in the review was therefore on assessing project design and management as proposed in the project documentation.

OP12 projects work with various systems of land use and their impact on ecosystem health. It is thus an inherent component of OP12 projects to deal with those institutions that provide services and policy advice. Degradation of natural resources is not only based on sectoral issues such as technologies, data, and forecasts, but is also linked to the conflicting agendas of the various sectors that deal with natural resources. OP12 projects address the institutional and policy-related barriers for sustainable and integrated management of ecosystems. They do this by establishing inter-ministerial/agency committees to engage the various sectors in the decision-making process on the use of natural resources. This collaboration is also encouraged at the level of extension agencies or communities. The GEFSec suggested that global projects perhaps do not require the same rigor in cross-sectoral integration as projects with a more restricted focus. There is no compelling argument to support this position. Indeed, a valid question is : why should global projects have less sectoral integration than other projects?

Question 3i	Evaluation Criteria			
What kind of lesson learning and knowledge management is planned regarding integration and synergies?	 Extent to which: Plans for lesson learning regarding integration and synergies are appropriate and adequate Plans for knowledge management regarding integration and synergies are appropriate and adequate. 			
Findings: This was another weak area in the OP12 portfolio, with a mean score overall of 1.8, or less than moderately unsatisfactory overall. A few projects had well-defined mechanisms for learning and feedback into project execution and, in some cases, for the design of subsequent projects. In many, however, this component was either not included, very poorly defined, or uncertaining addressed mederately unsatisfactory or learning and feedback into project execution and in some cases, for the design of subsequent projects. In many, however, this component was either not included, very poorly defined, or uncertaining addressed mederately unsatisfactory or learning and feedback into project execution and in some cases.				

unconvincing. Almost 55 percent of projects scored moderately unsatisfactory or less, and almost 32 percent had no provision for learning. A little over 34 percent were satisfactory or better. The GEFSec and IAs are urged to pay more attention to this weakness in project design.



Learning and knowledge management were considered in the review at the level of the individual project, as required by the TOR.

Although outside the scope of this review, the current discussions in the GEF system on integration at the program and focal area levels will require a solid knowledge management system, which currently does not exist. Clearly, it would be useful in the future to improve learning and knowledge management at the program and focal area levels. In OP12, this would provide strengthened feedback to the GEFSec as more projects are implemented and their implementation reports become available. This system

could then go beyond OP12 as integration becomes a feature more generally relevant to all GEF focal areas.

Question 4: Fit within Focal Area Objectives

Many projects scored poorly overall in this category. Only a little over one-third scored moderately satisfactory or better, and less than 8 percent scored satisfactory or better. This finding appears to derive from the lack of clear strategic priorities in the OP12 document, which allowed OP12—at least in its early stages—to become a "dumping ground" for projects that did not fit well in the highly compartmentalized "silos" of other OPs, especially in the biodiversity focal area. It was heartening to note that there were a few projects that were not only well designed, but were outstanding examples of true IEM.



Scores for each of the sub-questions in TOR question 4 were classified by the year in which the project was approved. Although differences are not statistically significant, there is a suggestion that, apart from a decline in 2003, there has been an overall trend for projects to improve in terms of overall fit within focal area objectives (table 8). Unfortunately, the six PDF-B projects do not indicate that the improvement will continue, despite a recent "cleaning" of projects in the OP12 pipeline (discussed further in TOR 4a below).

	No. of	Sub-question				
Year	projects	а	b	С	d	Mean
1999	1	3.0	3.0	0.0	0.0	1.5
2000	3	4.0	0.0	3.0	2.0	2.3
2001	9	3.8	1.4	3.2	1.7	2.5
2002	10	3.5	1.4	2.8	2.0	2.4
Mean 1999–2002	23	3.7	1.3	2.9	1.8	2.4
2003	5	2.2	1.8	3.0	1.6	2.2
2004	10	3.9	1.4	3.8	2.3	2.8
Mean 2003–04	15	3.3	1.5	3.5	2.1	2.6
PDF-B	6	3.0	0.8	3.2	1.3	2.1

Table 8. Mean scores by year of approval for TOR questions on fit within focal area objectives

Note: a: OP12 criteria; b: broadening other focal areas; c: themes within focal area; d: comparative advantage

Question 4a	Evaluation Criteria	
Are projects under OP12 consistent with OP12 selection criteria? Do they fit within the policy?	Extent to which projects are consistent with:OP12 selection criteriaGEF policy.	

Findings: The answer to this question is generally yes, insofar as the criteria are spelled out in the OP12 document. Only a little over 13 percent of all projects were assessed by the reviewers as less than moderately unsatisfactory in their selection criteria. In some cases, a reviewer remarked that there did not seem to be congruity between the project and the OP12 criteria, but the project did not seem to fit elsewhere either. In these cases, it was puzzling how the project was deemed acceptable during the evaluation process.

The GEF Policy Framework sets forth 10 operational principles (set forth in chapter 1 of the GEF Operational Strategy, summarized in box 1.1), and IA project brief documents require proponents to respond to these principles to assure the GEF that projects match policy. No project was in contravention of policy as embodied in the operational principles.



In examining OP12 project documents and in interviews, it was noted that, although benefits in two focal areas were sufficient to qualify a project as acceptable, it was often not convincing that the project would bring global benefits in either focal area—let alone in both or more. The OP12 criteria are, to some extent, subsumed by OP15 and OP9. However, a well-designed project based on sound IEM principles—and there are some such projects in the OP12 portfolio—will not be a satisfactory fit in either OP9 or OP15. If the OP12 document is refined to reflect IEM in a series of strategic priorities and rigorous selection of well-designed projects, this deficiency can be overcome.

Historically, the GEF strategy did not foresee that projects might not clearly fit in one focal area or OP. Such projects usually were placed in OP12 simply because of their multiple focal area orientation.

Projects in preparation for OP12 that address multiple focal areas but do not strictly satisfy OP12 criteria were recently removed from the portfolio pipeline. Despite this, only one PDF-B project (1535 Azerbaijan) scored better than satisfactory overall for questions in TOR 4, leading to the conclusion that those that were removed were really poor fits. Some projects, mainly medium-sized ones, that did not strictly satisfy OP12 criteria could not be transferred from the portfolio because they were already approved.

OP12 projects approved prior to 2003 were compared with those approved in 2003–04 and the PDF-B projects in the pipeline (table 8). Although none of the differences are statistically significant, the five projects approved in 2003 were not a good fit to the focal area objectives (TOR question 4a). Projects approved in 2004 were somewhat better overall compared with those approved in 2000–02. The indications of the current crop of PDF-B projects are not encouraging.

Question 4b	Evaluation Criteria
Has the development of OP12 projects had the effect of broadening or changing the objectives of the relevant focal areas (e.g., biodiversity, climate change, and international waters)?	 Extent to which there is evidence that OP12 has broad objectives as outlined in paragraph 4 of the OP12 document.

Findings: This is a weak aspect. Almost 60 percent of the projects had no impact in this area, and only a little over a quarter of OP12 projects had a moderately satisfactory or better impact. There are clearly some projects that can have considerable impact, and, in general, these had high scores in terms of the other components of project design. With more rigorous selection of projects reflecting a set of carefully crafted strategic priorities in IEM, OP12 projects could, and should, have an impact on the relevant focal areas.



Projects in other focal areas were not audited. The breadth of objectives of OP12 projects was audited in terms of multi-habitat, human involvement and ecological goals, and indications of adaptive management as outlined in paragraph 4 of the OP12 document.

The objectives of focal areas are described in the GEF Operational Strategy and can only be changed by the GEF Council. It is hoped that experiences in the design and implementation of successful OP12 projects will influence the focal areas' strategic priorities for the next replenishment period (GEF4).

This review analyzes and makes judgments about the past performance of OP12, as required by the TOR. However, as noted, current discussion in the GEFSec on emerging strategic priorities for GEF4 shows a clear trend toward integration at both the project and focal area levels. Although the TOR did not include consideration of current GEFSec discussions and thinking as it prepares for GEF4, the trend toward integration emerged from the discussions on the purpose and future of OP12. In particular, the Biodiversity Task Force has proposed a set of strategic priorities and is in the process of formalizing

them. It was not possible to determine precisely whether this was a result of the discussions on OP12 noted above or whether it was part of the GEF's evolutionary development. Irrespective of the root cause, the development is to be applauded, and the OP12 Task Force is urged to do the same.

Question 4c	Evaluation Criteria
What are the themes of OP12 projects, and how do these fit within the strategic priorities or objectives of the respective identified focal areas (biodiversity, climate change, land and water, etc.)?	• Extent to which clusters from TOR 2b allow the OP12 projects to fit within the strategic priorities or objectives of the respective focal areas.

Findings: Over three-quarters of the projects were scored as moderately satisfactory or better in having developed themes congruent with the priorities of OPs in the focal areas.



At its 14–16 May 2003 meeting, the GEF Council "provided details regarding the priorities... under the six focal areas and themes/programs of the GEF."¹⁰ With regard to OP12, the GEF Council directed that "To be consistent with the introduction of strategic priorities in the focal areas, GEF-3 will continue to encourage integrated ecosystem approaches in the portfolio. However, projects proposed under this theme, besides meeting the eligibility criteria of OP12, will also have to meet the strategic priorities in at least two of the six focal areas."¹¹ All OP12 projects submitted after this date were required to present their fit with the strategic priorities of the focal areas for which benefits were claimed. The GEFSec reported that, in some cases, a decision was difficult

¹⁰Strategic Business Planning: Direction and Targets, p. 1.

¹¹*Ibid.*, p. 41.

to make since the question of thresholds for accepting individual focal area benefits was not defined.

As for TOR 4b, the review was aware of ongoing discussions in the GEF on merging strategic priorities for GEF4 and the options they present for OP12. However, the TOR did not require this review to take account of current GEF discussions.

Question 4d	Evaluation Criteria
Do projects keep track of the necessary information to assess if they have a comparative advantage or value added as compared with projects developed in one or multiple OPs? What information would projects have to track to demonstrate their comparative advantage? To what extent has a principle of threshold of benefits (minimum benefits in each focal area) been applied at the project review stage?	 Extent to which: The elaborated protocol is adequate for subsequent reviewers to judge whether a project has a comparative advantage or value added The information collected by each project satisfies the protocol The principle of threshold benefits was applied in the review process.

Findings: Over 40 percent of the projects did not propose to collect data that would allow them to demonstrate a comparative advantage. Although this could be seen as a weakness, it was queried whether it was the burden of individual projects to collect information to demonstrate comparative advantage over projects in other focal areas.



An attempt was made to define a minimum data set to demonstrate the comparative advantage of OP12 with projects in other OPs. It was not possible to audit projects in other focal areas, and the review was only able to provide a subjective opinion based on the information approved projects propose to collect.

It should be the responsibility of the project proponents to formulate well-designed projects that address a clearly defined problem that crosses focal area boundaries, although the GEFSec advises that there is no requirement for IAs to provide information on the comparative advantage for the project to be submitted under OP12. Certainly, proponents have to show how they propose to implement the project for the benefit of the stakeholders and partners and also generate global benefits. It is reasonable to require that projects demonstrate *a priori* a comparative advantage by virtue of taking an integrated approach, which projects in single-purpose OPs may have difficulty in doing. But it does not seem reasonable that they should have to "prove their innocence."

By planning to collect the appropriate data, eight projects were ranked satisfactory or better for demonstrating comparative advantage: 793 Benin, 1244 Kazakhstan, 1378 Global, 1544 Brazil, 1590 Namibia, 1684 Regional, 2057 Belarus, and 2485 Poland. Almost two-thirds of projects were scored moderately unsatisfactory or worse.

The issue of thresholds for benefits to be accepted as GEB for the focal areas where the benefits are claimed was considered under TOR 1c, "In practice, it has been difficult to agree on the threshold for claimed GEBs. For example, it is not specified whether a particular project must *fit the strategic priorities* of each of the focal areas where benefits are claimed or whether it can just *contribute to the objectives* of the focal areas, thus allowing a lower threshold to accept a claimed benefit as a GEB."

This is an operational issue, on which it is only possible to express an opinion. It seems that there should be somewhat less rigor applied to a project that claims multifocal GEBs, but the extent to which the thresholds should be relaxed can only be determined by experience as projects are evaluated when they finish. Since the OP12 portfolio is nowhere near this stage, there is no evidence on which to base a judgment or offer advice.

Question 4e	Evaluation Criteria	
Are there any examples of projects approved in other relevant focal areas (OP9, 13, and 15) that are good practices of integration? What are their main characteristics, and in what way are they different from projects approved under OP12?	• Extent to which approved projects demonstrate good practices of integration and main characteristics are identified.	
Findings: There are several projects in OP12 that are good examples of well-integrated projects. Simple means of the means of the two TOR main questions 3 and 4 were calculated.		

In general, any project that scored a mean of 3.8 overall was deemed well integrated.



As noted earlier, projects in other focal areas were not audited. Integration practices of approved OP12 projects were assessed in terms of multi-habitat, human involvement and ecological goals, and indications of adaptive management as outlined in paragraph 4 of the OP12 document.

Six projects scored 3.8 or better. In order of merit, they were: 2057 Belarus, 1244 Kazakhstan, 956 China, 947 Regional, 984 Mongolia, and 1022 Regional. The threshold of 3.8 is purely arbitrary, and even these top projects are not without weaknesses, as the table of scores in appendix IB shows. However, in most areas, the designs of these projects were admirable; they are examples of what good IEM projects should look like.

In a comment on an earlier draft of this review, the GEFSec asked, "If the team has detected projects in other focal areas/OPs that use an approach consistent with OP12, what is the conclusion of the reviewing team with regards to the future of OP12?" Because projects in other focal areas were not audited, it is not possible to answer what the implications of well-integrated projects in these focal areas might have for OP12— although some options for the future of OP12 are discussed in the main report. While there are some approved projects in the OP12 portfolio that could be placed elsewhere, mainly in the new OP15 (identified in the table in appendix IB), GEF rules require that they remain in OP12. The main report discusses the fact that IEM is a unique concept that cannot be captured by other OPs even if they do move (as they should) to a more integrated approach.

The GEFSec suggested that this review discuss if well-integrated projects in other focal areas put the same emphasis on sustainable livelihood issues. Because projects in other focal areas were not audited, this review cannot respond to this point. It is suspected that livelihood issues in other focal areas are not addressed with the same rigor as in OP12, but there is no evidence to support this assertion.

Reviewers allocated scores to two further items—their assessment of:

- How likely a project was to achieve its stated global environmental goals
- The extent to which the project has integration that will create synergy, interpreted to mean that success with one component raises the performance of the others.

Means were taken across this category, and then the mean score for all three categories (team, TOR 3, and TOR 4). The addition of these items made little difference to the final outcome, raising 984 Mongolia from fifth to third and dropping 956 China and 947 Regional one place to fourth and fifth, respectively. (No attempt was made to discriminate at levels lower than the first decimal place.) It is concluded that the criteria used in the TOR categories 3 and 4 are robust indicators of project quality.

APPENDIX III

Name **Function** E-mail **Telephone GEF Secretariat, Washington DC** Bonizella Biagini Climate Change Team, Adaptation bbiagini@thegef.org +1-202-458 7506 Gonzalo Castro Team Leader, Biodiversity Team gcastro@thegef.org +1-202-473 1107 Al Duda Land and Water Team, Senior Advisor International Waters aduda@thegef.org +1-202-473 1077 Jarle Harstad Lead Monitoring and Evaluation Specialist jharstad@thegef.org **Richard Hosier** Team Leader, Climate Change Team rhosier@thegef.org +1-202-458 0290 akutter@thegef.org Andrea Kutter Land and Water Team, Program Manager OP12 +1-202-473 4231 Walter Lusigi Land and Water Team, Program Manager OP15 wlusigi@thegef.org +1-202-473 4798 Andrea Merla (by tele-Land and Water Team. Consultant International Waters amerla@thegef.org +1-202-458 8198 conference) Ramesh Ramankutty Operation Coordination Team, Team Leader rramankutty@thegef.org +1-202-458 2725 Mario Ramos (by tele-Biodiversity Team, Program Manager OP 2 mramos@thegef.org +1-202-473 3297 conference) Moctar Toure Team Leader, Land and Water Team mtoure@thegef.org +1-202-473 9008 Claudio R. Volante Senior Monitoring and Evaluation Specialist cvolante@thegef.org STAP Habiba Gitav STAP Vice Chair habiba.gitay@anu.edu.au +1-703-438 3064 World Bank, Washington DC Enos Esikuri **Technical Specialist** eesikuri@worldbank.org +1-202-458 7225 Erick C.M. Fernandes Advisor efernandes@worldbank.org +1-202-473-1292 Lead Environmental Specialist Steve Gorman sgorman@worldbank.org Cornelis de Haan Consultant cdehaan@worldbank.org +1-202-473-0347 **UN Development Programme, New York** Bo Lim Senior Technical Advisor, Capacity Development & bo.lim @undp.org Adaptation Maryam Niamir-Fuller Senior Technical Advisor Land Degradation maryam.niamir-fuller@undp.org +1-212-906 6511

LIST OF INTERVIEWEES

Name	Function	E-mail	Telephone
Uygar Ozesmi	Land Degradation and International Waters Program Officer,	uygar.ozesmi@undp.org	·
	GEF Small Grants Program	ani ann a la cana ta ann lle a Quar da cana	
Miguel Perez Torralba	M&E Specialist	miguei.perez.torraiba@undp.org	
Juha Uitto	Senior M&E Coordinator	juha.uitto@undp.org	
UN Environment Programme, Nairobi, Kenya (by tele conference)			
Sheila Aggarwal-Khan	Programme Officer - Medium - Sized Projects	sheila.aggarwal-khan@unep.org	+254-2-623265
Takehiro Nakamura	Programme Officer - Water Branch	takehiro.nakamura@unep.org	+254-2-623886
Carmen Tavera	Portfolio Manager	carmen.tabera@unep.org	+254-2-624165
Anna Tengberg	Senior Technical Advisor Land Degradation, UNEP Nairobi	anna.tengberg@unep.org	+254-2-624147
Mohamed Sessay	Programme Officer land Degradation	mohamed.sessay@unep.org	+ 254-2-624294
Asia Development Bank, Manila, Philippines (by teleconference)			
Nessim Ahmad	Director Environment and Social Safeguard Division	njahmad@adb.org	+632-632-6789

APPENDIX IV

SOURCES CONSULTED

Biodiversity Program Study, 2004, <u>http://thegef.org/Documents/Council_Documents/GEF_C24/ME.C.24.Infl-Biodiversity_Program_Study.pdf</u>.

Project Performance Report, 2000,

http://www.thegef.org/C.23.Inf.5 Project Performance Report 2003 FINAL.doc.

Earth Negotiations Bulletin 12(151), http://www.iisd.ca/download/pdf/enb12151e.pdf.

United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, UNEP/IUC, Châtelaine, Switzerland, 1999.

The Kyoto Protocol to the Convention on Climate Change, UNEP/IUC, Châtelaine, Switzerland, 1999.

The Convention on Biological Diversity, http://www.biodiv.org/doc/legal/cbd-en.pdf.

United Nations Convention to Combat Desertification, <u>http://www.unccd.int/convention/text/pdf/conveng.pdf</u>.

Minutes of the Third Meeting of the Scientific and Technical Advisory Panel (STAP III) to the Global Environment Facility,

http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/GEF C22/C.22.Inf.11 STAP minutes.doc; and STAP: Roster of Experts,

http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council_Documents/GEF_C22/C.22.Inf.12_STAP_Roster_of_Experts.doc.

Strategic Business Planning: Direction and Targets, http://thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/GEF C21/C21.Inf.11- Strategic Business Planning.pdf.

A Conceptual Design Tool for Exploiting Interlinkages between Focal Areas of the GEF, prepublication draft, November 2004. 47 pp.

Joint Summary of the Chairs of the Council Meetings, July 1994–November 2004 http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary - July 1994 English.pdf http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary - Nov. 1994 English.pdf http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary - February 1995 English.PDF http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary - May 1995 English.PDF http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary - July 1995 English.PDF http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary - October 1995 English.pdf http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary - April 1996 English.pdf http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary - October 1996 English.pdf http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary - April-May 1997 English.pdf http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary - November 1997 English.pdf http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary - March 1998 English.pdf http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary - October 1998 English.pdf http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary - May 1999 English.pdf http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary - Dec 1999 English.pdf http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary - May 2000 English.pdf http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary - November 2000 English.pdf http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary - May 2001 English.pdf

- Council #18, 5–7 December 2001, <u>http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary of the Chairs FINAL 1</u> 2-10-01.pdf.
- Council #19, 15-17 May 2002, http://www.thegef.org/Joint Summary of the Chairs FINAL1.pdf.
- Council #20, 14-15 October 2002, http://www.thegef.org/Joint Summary of the Chairs final.pdf.
- Council #21, 14-16 May 2003, http://www.thegef.org/Summary of the Chairs.pdf.
- Council #22, 19-21 November 2003, http://www.thegef.org/Joint Summary of the Chairs FINAL 1125-03.doc.
- Council #23, 19–21 May 2004, http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/GEF C23/gef c23.html#JointSummary.
- Council #24, 17–19 November 2004, http://www.thegef.org/Documents/Council Documents/Joint Summary of the Chairs FINAL.doc.
- GEF Strategy, http://www.gefweb.org/public/opstrat/complete.htm

Operational Programs

- Arid and Semi-arid Ecosystems, http://thegef.org/Operational Policies/Operational Programs/OP 1 English.pdf.
- Coastal, Marine, and Freshwater Ecosystems, http://thegef.org/Operational Policies/Operational Programs/OP 2 English.pdf.
- Forest Ecosystems, http://thegef.org/Operational Policies/Operational Programs/OP 3 English.pdf.
- Mountain Ecosystems, http://thegef.org/Operational Policies/Operational Programs/OP 4 English.pdf.
- Conservation and Sustainable Use of Biological Diversity Important to Agriculture, http://thegef.org/Operational Policies/Operational Programs/OP 13 English.pdf.
- Integrated Land and Water Multiple Focal Area Operational Program, <u>http://thegef.org/Operational Policies/Operational Programs/OP 9 English.pdf</u>.
- Integrated Ecosystem Management, <u>http://thegef.org/Operational Policies/Operational Programs/OP 12 English.pdf</u>.
- Operational Program on Sustainable Land Management, <u>http://thegef.org/Operational Policies/Operational Programs/OP 15 English Revised.pdf</u>.

Documents for "Well-Regarded Projects" from Other OPs

GEF 134 South Africa, http://www.gefonline.org/projectDetails.cfm?projID=134

- GEF 223 Yemen, http://www.gefonline.org/projectDetails.cfm?projID=223
- GEF 363 Cuba, http://www.gefonline.org/projectDetails.cfm?projID=363
- GEF 591 Cuba, http://www.gefonline.org/projectDetails.cfm?projID=591
- GEF 2633 Cuba, http://www.gefonline.org/projectDetails.cfm?projID=2633
- GEF 505 Pakistan, <u>http://www.gefonline.org/projectDetails.cfm?projID=505</u>
- GEF 779 MesoAmerica, http://www.gefonline.org/projectDetails.cfm?projID=779
- GEF 796 Kenya, http://www.gefonline.org/projectDetails.cfm?projID=796
- GEF 801 Slovak Republic, http://www.gefonline.org/projectDetails.cfm?projID=801
- GEF 615 Regional Mekong Basin, http://www.gefonline.org/projectDetails.cfm?projID=615
- GEF 1183 Cambodia, http://www.gefonline.org/projectDetails.cfm?projID=1183
- GEF 885 Regional South China Sea, http://www.gefonline.org/projectDetails.cfm?projID=885

Other Documents

- Page, S.E., F. Siegert, J.O. Rieley, H.-D.V. Boehm, and A. Jaya, 2002: Carbon released during peatland fires in Central Kalimantan, Indonesia, in 1997. *Nature*, **420**, 61–65.
- Fujisaka, S., C. Castilla, G. Escobar, V. Rodrigues, E.J. Veneklaas, R. Thomas, and M. Fisher, 1998: The effects of forest conversion to annual crops and pastures: Estimates of carbon emissions and plant species loss in a Brazilian colony. *Agriculture, Ecosystems, and Environment*, 69, 7–26.
APPENDIX V

TERMS OF REFERENCE

REVIEW OF THE GEF'S OPERATIONAL PROGRAM 12: INTEGRATED ECOSYSTEM MANAGEMENT

Approved by the GEF Director of Monitoring and Evaluation – December 22, 2004

Background: OP 12 was developed in 1999 to allow the GEF to generate benefits in more than one focal area while implementing an ecosystems approach, and to take advantage of the potential synergies between focal areas; initially the emphasis was on synergies between biodiversity conservation and climate change through carbon sequestration activities. It was perceived that the GEF was operating in a manner that was too fragmented, and the purpose of OP 12 was to provide an opportunity for interventions that promoted comprehensive and cross-sectoral approaches.

The intention of this OP is to demonstrate the integrated ecosystem approach to generate global environmental benefits in at least two GEF focal areas. The "integration" aspect of ecosystem management is the key element of the OP, in addition to the generation of synergies between focal areas. More recently, increasing attention is being paid within the GEF to the inter-linkages and complementarities between focal areas. Examples include the ongoing efforts to develop "adaptation" into a strategic priority, a STAP paper on focal area linkages, and recent exercises carried out between the land and water and biodiversity teams to explore linkages between their focal areas.

Since OP 12 has only been under implementation for a few years, the portfolio is still in an early stage. Few, if any projects have reached completion. Given its context and short history, the intent of this review is to assess OP 12 as a GEF mechanism to promote integration and synergies and whether there are alternative integration options between the focal areas of biodiversity, climate change and international waters (Ops 1-4, 9,13,15).

Objective: The purpose of the review is to assess to what extent the GEF has been able to initiate and implement projects that adopt an integrated ecosystem approach with substantial interlink ages and synergies among the GEF focal areas. OP 12 can be considered a "live laboratory" for exploring the dynamic process of integration, and also as a tool for the GEF to learn to operationalize this process. The review intends to: 1) analyze the objectives of the OP12 relative to the objectives of other relevant GEF programs; 2) examine the type of projects (described by their objectives, global environmental benefits and proposed implementation approaches) approved under this OP and review how these projects are designed compared to projects in other OPs; and 3) provide recommendations on how to maximize global environmental benefits using an integrated approach.

Scope: The review will seek to address four main areas:

- 1. Objectives of OP 12: What was OP 12 intended to accomplish?
 - a. What was the political and other rationale for GEF's development of OP 12?
 - b. What is the scientific foundation of OP 12, including any analysis and recommendations provided by the scientific bodies of the relevant conventions and the GEF? What was the guidance provided by the relevant conventions to which GEF is the financial mechanism?
 - c. What is the understanding among different GEF stakeholders of OP 12's objectives and content?
 - d. How has OP12 been operationalized, including formulation of guidance and review criteria?
 - e. How is the concept of "synergies between focal areas" defined?
 - f. OP 12 developed in a specific context to meet a gap in GEF operations: is that context still relevant? Can changes be made to OP 12 to ensure that it meets the purpose for which it was designed? Are there other tools that the GEF can also use to further achieve the objectives of increased integration between focal areas?
- 2. Stocktaking of the OP 12 portfolio
 - a. What are the approved objectives, global environmental benefits and proposed implementation approaches of OP12 projects? Are the projects uniform or can they be categorized in to various clusters?
 - b. What is the extent of GEF allocations to OP 12 projects (by year, project type, IA, etc.)?
 - c. What is the extent of co-financing of OP 12 projects?
 - d. What is the geographic coverage of these projects compared to other relevant OPs?
- 3. Performance of OP 12 portfolio
 - a. How has multifocality been dealt with during project preparation? Were there special teams set up? Did IAs develop special frameworks for each project?
 - b. How do OP 12 projects measure global environmental benefits?
 - c. To what extent have the projects established baselines and indicators for relevant environmental and socio-economic aspects?
 - d. How are projects preparing to demonstrate synergy in different focal areas? What information are they collecting? What models have they developed?
 - e. Do OP12 projects have different partnership arrangements than comparable projects in other focal areas?
 - f. Are OP 12 projects more country driven than projects in other focal areas?
 - g. Do OP 12 projects have different stakeholder participation arrangements from other focal areas?
 - h. To what extent is there sectoral integration in the management of OP 12 projects on the recipient side?
 - i. What kind of lesson learning and knowledge management is planned regarding integration and synergies?

- 4. Fit within focal area objectives
 - a. Are projects under OP 12 consistent with OP 12 selection criteria? Do they fit with in the policy?
 - b. Has the development of OP 12 projects had the effect of broadening or changing the objectives of the relevant focal areas (e.g. biodiversity, climate change and international waters)?
 - c. What are the themes of OP 12 projects, and how do these fit within the strategic priorities or objectives of the respective identified focal areas (biodiversity, climate change, land and water, etc.)?
 - d. Do projects keep track of the necessary information to assess if projects have a comparative advantage or a value added as compared with projects developed in one or multiple OPs? What information would projects have to keep track to demonstrate their comparative advantage?

To what extent has a principle of threshold of benefits (minimum benefits in each focal area) been applied at the project review stage

e. Are there any examples of projects approved in other relevant focal areas (OP 9, 13 and 15) that are good practices of integration? What are their main characteristics and in what way are they different from projects approved under OP 12?

Methodology: The exercise will consist of a desk review comprising project design documents, PIRs, ICRs, TERs previous studies that have included OP 12 projects and documents from IAs. Provisions should be made for slight modifications of the TOR once feedback from IAs is received. Interviews and consultations will be carried out with staff members from the GEF Secretariat and the Implementing Agencies. Comparative assessment of OP12 projects with projects in other programs will be carried out using existing program studies in other focal areas and other pertinent materials. A draft will be circulated for comments among various task forces in the GEF. Once comments are received the consultants will organize them and on the basis of these comments received will prepare and carry out a meeting / workshop with representatives of the various GEF Task forces to discuss findings and recommendation of the study. The review will be conducted by a consultant in close collaboration the GEF Office of Monitoring and Evaluation (OME). The OME will also provide in data gathering for topic 2 above. The review will be supervised by a specialist of the GEF Office of M&E.

Timeframe:

Initiation of review – January 1
Interim report on Scope, section 1 – January 28
Completion of first draft complete draft for GEF ME review – February 28
Comments of first draft by GEF ME – March 8
Completion of draft for wider review – March 18
Comments of second draft – March 31
Workshop in DC to discuss findings/comments with taskforces – no later than April 5
Completion of final draft – April 10